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ORGANIZED CRIMINAL ACTIVITIES

South Florida and U.S. Penitentiary, Atlanta, Ga.

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 24, 1978

TU.S. SENAYE,

PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE 01 INVESTIHATIONS

or THE CoMMITTEB ON GGOVERNMENYAL AFFAIRS,

/ Miami, Fla.

The subcommittes met at 10 a.m., pursuw.{t to call, in Central
Courtroom, U.S. Courthouse, 200 Northeast /First Avenue, Miami,
Fla., under the anthority of Senate Resolution 870, agreed to March 6,
1978, Hom. $am Nunn (vice chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members of the subcommittee resent: Senator Sam Nunn, Demo-
crat, Georgia; and Senstor Lawton Chiles, Democrat, Florida.

Members of the professional staff present: Qwen J. Malone, chief
counsel; F. Keith Adkinson, assistent counsel; Stuart M. Statler,
chief counsel to the minority; Jerry Block, general counsel tc the
minority; David P. Vienna, investigator; William B. Gallinaro, in-
vestigator; Peter Roman, investigator. Federal Spending Subcom-
mittee; Larry L. Finks, captain, U.S. Park Police; Mary B. Donohue,
assistant clerk; and Kathy C. Bidden, assistant clerk.

Senator Nunn. The subcommittee will come to order.

[Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening:
Senators Nunn and Chiles.] i

OPENING STATEMEN’.Q,!'"QF SENATOR SAM NUNN

Senator Nuny. Today we begin 2 days of hearings, continuing the
review by the Permapent Subcommittee on Investigations, of orga-
nized crime activities in south Florida.

These hearings originated in Washington, D.C., in August. A year
before, which would have been in 1977, Senator Lawton Chiles, as a
member of this subcomuniittee, told the subcommittes of the grave
concerns he and many cjtizens of south Florida had with the presence
of organized crime fignles and numerous criminal activities in this
region. /

gSensLtor Chiles askéd that the subcommittes begin an inquiry into
organized crime in south Florida.

From the summér of 1977 until now, the subcommittee staff has
developed information on its own and with the assistance of Federal,
State, and local law enforcement officials in this State.

These hearings represent the second series of sessions at which
testimony and evidence will be received about organized crime in
south Florida. There will be further hearings next year,

(615)
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The August hearings spanned 5 days. We received testimor.y {rom
law enforcement officials and a self-confessed Miami loan shalz named
Gary Bowdach. He testified to contract murders. arsons, witness in-
timidations, and bombings. He testified about his activitier with the
notorious Cravero narcotics gang.

He testified as a former criminal who had turned, giving his views
about law enforcement and problems that law enforcersent faces in
Florida, and really throughout the Nation.

Gary Bowdach said in south Florida, the criminals arve organized
and law enforcement is not. He said that Federal, State, and local law
enforcement efforts are not coordinated.

He said that the criminals are better armed and equipped. Bowdach
testified to highly sophisticated communications equipment on boats
ﬁgd to transport narcotics from ships to shore poirts in and around

iami,

He said that he and other criminals used the Freeciom of Information
Act in an effort to identify the informants against them. Bowdach
testified that while he was in jail he obtained information under the
Freedom of Information Act that he should not have received.

More importantly, he said that had he been firee when he obtained
these privileged documents, he would have taken action against the
prosecutor.

The Permanent Subcommitiee on Investigaiions is charged by the
Senate with the responsibility to review the appropriateness of our
laws and Federal, State, and local law enforcements efforts aimed at
combating organized crime,

T'he purpose of the hearings in August and the heavings we begin
today 15 an exercise of those responsibilities imposed by the U.S,
.Senate on this subcommittee.

As a result of the August hearings, we obtained a number of answers
to questions we had. We learned of the te:ror of organized crime, of
the hopelessness of those involved, and o1 the large amounts of money
that is the ultimate goal of organized crime.

My, Bowdach and the law enforcement officials told us that south
Floridais an open territory, meaning thatino one organized crime group
is recognized by others as controlling criminal activities in this region.,
But that does not mean it is free from criminal activities.

To the contrary, it means that south Florida is an area, according
to the testimony we have received thus far, where any organized crime
family can operate freely and without fear of recrimination from other
families.

This places a very special burden on the law enforcement efforts of
Tederal, State, and local authorities. It means that because of its
beautiful setting, its wonderful climate, and an understanding by crim-
inals to keep it open, Miami and south Florida have become really a
haven for some of the worst elernents of our society.

Therefore, it is o reasonable area to be the subject of this focus by
the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations. Though we come
here after receiving many hours of testimony in August in Washington
in which. we obtained some answers, we come here with questions—
serious questions: ‘ .

One: What is the nature and scope of organized crime activities in
south Florida?

«¥ 4=
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Two: Are the people engaged in these activities exporting crime to
the rest of the Nation from a Florida base? :

Three: Are Federal, State, and locul law enforcement agencies co-
operating with each other and coordinating their efforts?

Four: Hvern if law enforcement is organized, are the various govern-
mental efforts equipped properly, manned properly, and funded to the
levels necessary to successfully meet the challenge of the criminal
activities taking place here?

Five; Finally, what about the laws that have been passed by Con-
gress? Hava we passed laws, in all good faith and for ait good purposes,
that are being used to the advantage of criminals?

Six: Ultimately, we want to know whether vur laws and our court
decisions in some cases are handeuffing our police in this country, and
I know of no better place to examine that than here.

We will take testimony today about & new type of organized crime
group. The new mobsters are not the publicity shy, backroom, behind-
the-scene criminal operators. They are young, hard-charging business-
men who see crime as a career opportunity. In crime they see high
profits and low risks.

They do not compete with the traditional hoodlums who are still
with us. Rather, thay work, with them, beside them but not for them.
In the underworid, at least, organized crime has bridged the generation
gap.
This morning, we will hear from two pilots who flew narcotics for
this group. In addition, one of the group’s lieutenants will testify.

Tinally, we will receive testimony {rom Joseph P. D’ Alessandro, the
Florida State attorney from Fort Meyers.

Tomorrow, we will receive the testimony of T Austin, the Florida
State attorney from dJacksonville and chairman of the Governor's
Council on Organized Crime; Maj. Steve Bertucelli, the head of the
Organized Crime Bureau of the Dade County Public Safety Depart-
ment; Federal Circuit Court Judge Peter T. Fay; Federal District
Court Judge James Lawrence King; and Leo Callahan, chief of the
Fort Lauderdale Police Department.

Senator Chiles, I am honored to be here with you und we appreciate
very inuch your fine work on this subcommittee. You have taken a
leacl not only in this but in many others, and I am delighted to have a
chance to join you here in Florida and I hope our hearings will be
productive, _

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LAWION CHILES

Senator CurLes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

During the spring and summer of 1977, I started getting a lot of
letters and visits from people in south Florida. Some were individuals
and some were officials, but all were complaining that the presence of
organized crime in south Tlovida had reached such o point that they
felt they were in the middle of a movie set. .

They said that offshore smugglers sometimes threw their cargo
overboard when the patrol boats would come close and that bales of
bmm'ilhuana were floating up on the moring tide and littering the

each.
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There were people shooting people in the streets, and the papers
were full of stories of legitimate businesses being infiltrated ;and
looted by the mob, and the scum that always comes with a large
criminal presence: Prostitution, loan sharking, gambling, shakedowns,
and threats, and they were all seeking help.

Last fall, approximately 1 year ago, I came down here during a
congressional recess and spent & number of days talking with all of
the major law enforcement groups in south Florida: The city and
‘county police, as well as the Federal narcotics agencies, the FBI,
and the Strike Forces. ‘

What they told me was most disturbing. In essence, they said
that the crgenized criminals were running wild in Florida, that law
enforcement authorities were outmanned and outgunned. Laws which
}ﬁxlrfre n_riesmt to protect civil liberties have been construed. to protect

e guilty.

Jall sentences were very short, or suspended. The people were
totally frustrated and intimidated. ;

This isn't some general problem that we are talking about that
might happen to somebody else somewhere else at some other time,
The problem we are talking about is happening here, happening to
Floridians in our State right now.

As 2 boy being raised in Florida, it was a different atmosphere.
It was more of a frontier State at the time. We were less sophisticated
at that time, but we have learned to enjoy our climate and our way
of life, and there is no reason we should allow anybody to take that
away from us,

Mpr. Chairman, I want to express my particular thanks to you for
arranging first hearings into this entire subject and the work that
you have done with the subcommittee in going into the entire area
of organized crime, and also for the particuTtu' attention that you are
paying with the subcommittee to the problems that we are having
n south Florida.

Bowdach was a south Florvida figure. He operated here and his
testimony began to give us some insight of what was going on and
how the organized crime operates.

I wish today we could say that things are getting better but they
aren’t and I think you and I both know that. We are at least starting
to find out exactly what is wrong and we are starting to get the first
substantive ideas of how we can go about recapturing our State from
its invaders. ‘ i

Today’s hearings and tomorrow and the ones that we have held
this spring and summer are designed to do a number of things: Identify
the criminals; see how they go about their business; and get an idea
of the risks and profits that are involved.

We ars beginning to get a clearer picture of how they operate, who
their customers and victims are, and how we, the public and the
institutions that we have developed, how we have become so
vuinerable.

Obviously, our present methods of going about combating organized
crime haven’t been working. In large measure, we have not been able
to know who the people at the tep are. Of those who we have identified,
o}rlﬂy a very few get caught. Most of them are out on the street in a
short time.

TRY
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They are free to rob and steal even while swaiting trial and, often,
there i3 no prosecution or very little punishment,

The rawards are enormous and the risks have been very few. We
have to reverse that equation if we are to have any sort of heritage
to pass on to our children.

o the next 2 days, we will continue our efforts to identify crganized
crime figures and how they operate, We will als» hear of some recent,
and thenkfully, successful efforts at the State and local law enferce-
ment level.

We need to bring these people out in the sundight and expose them
for what they are: they are thieves; they are murdersrs; they are
eriminals, We need to examine our law enforcement structure. It
isn’t working and we have got to find out why.

We need to examine how our laws and cur judicial proceedings,
xxlrlhich are not equal to their current tosk, and how we can strengthen
them.

‘Then armed with the public kncwledge ard public indignation,
I think we will have the power to mandate and o mandate from the
people to make the changes thsb we need to mske, and to make them
quickly when we have established that record.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

- Senator Nounn., Thank you, Senator Chiles, :

Our ranking minority member is Senator Cherles Percy from Tlinois,

Senator Percy has taken a vital interest in these hearings. He played
: ) ol >

a key role in all of the testimony we hed in August. His staff works

hand-in-hand with the majority staff in o bipartisen way.

Senator Percy cannot be here because he has other previous com-
mitments that were longstanding, but he is represented here by
Mr., Stuart Statler, who is the chief counsel to the minority, and also
by Jerry Block, general counsel to the minority.

Mr. Statler, we would certainly invite you, as_we always do, to
participate in these hearings representing Senator Percy. We wish he
could have been here. Senator Percy has net only participated in these
organized erime hearings, he has fed the wsy in opening up a tre-
mendous emphasis at the Federal level to the problem of srson and
the problems relating to arson which also overlap, of course, inte the
organized crime avea.

-So, Mr. Statler, if you have any remarks you would like to make
on behalf of Senator Percy belore we call our witnesses we would be
delighted to have them.

Mr, Srarver. I would like to say briefly, Mr. Chairman und Sen-
ator Chiles, that Senator Percy regrsts very much that he can't be
here today. He has a prior engagemont in IHinois. He did ask me to
convey to both of you that he is fully supportive of these hearings,
which he regards as vital and imporiant. He recalled when I spoke
to him that just over a year ago Senator Chiles brought the severe

roblem in south Florida to the attention of the subcommittee. This
has led to a realm of investigations in Atlanta, in Washington, in
Chicago, and here in south Florida. We expect that in the future there
will be others concucted elsewhere. )

What the two of you are doing this morning and have done through-
out the year is eritical to bringing this kind of problem to public
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attention. Hopelully, by uncovering some of the gross criminal acts
which have occurred, we can upgrade the law enforcement efforts
across the country.

I also want to express our sincere appreciation for the cooperation
that we have had from south Florida law enforcement agencies. They
have been most cooperative with the subcommittee, majority and
minority, throughout this investigation. We are thankful for that.

Thank you, Senator Chiles. Senator Percy is most grateful because
of your dedication to this effort and he wishes you every success in
these hearings and in uncovering what we now know to be a very,
very severe problem in this part of the country.

Thank you.

Senator Nunn. Thank you very much, Mr. Statler.

Before we get started with our first witnesses I want to thank
Marshal Donald Forrest and his entire staff for not just days, but
weeks of cooperation. We appreciate so much all that the Marshals
Service has done for us here. Without their help we would not have
been able to put on these hearings.

Before we call out first two witnesses, I think we ought to make it
clear for the record that the witnesses who are about to testify, Mr.
Robert Ellrich and Mr. Joseph Fluet, have both made a request
};hat no photographic or motion picture cameras be directed at their

aces.

Furthermore, they have requested that no pictures of any kind
be taken of their profile. The rules of procedure of our subcommittee,
the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, provide that, and
I quote:

A witness may request on grounds of distraction, harassment, or physical
discomfort that during his testimony television, motion picture and other cameras

and lights shall not be directed at him, such request to be ruled on by the sub-
committee members present at the hearing.

In my view, as acting chairman, this request is a reasonable ones
The witnesses are concerned about the widespread dissemination of
their pictures ‘which increase their overall probability and possibility
of harassment.

I think that is a reasonable vequest and I would ask that the sub-
committee go on record as approving the request.

Is there objection? Without objecticn, the request is approved.
Members having approved under the rules of cur subcommittee, T
would ask and direct that the cameras not operate while the witnesses
are entering the room, and not take any pictures of the witness in
terms of their profile or frontal pictures.

After the witness is seated, we can turn the cameras back on and
you will be able to take pictures of the testimony as it proceeds
from the back without showing the face.

Do any members of the media have any particular questions about
this procedure? I want to make sure you understand it. We have had
to do this in Washington several times. It causes some inconvenience,
but I think it is a right of a witness to make this request, and we
have just learned that these first two witnesses have made this
request. If there are no questions, I certainly want to thank, in
advance, the media for your cooperation and understanding.

W)
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Who is going to be the chief marshal here? Could you give me
your name? I will ask you to make sure before witnesses are brought
in that the cameras are pointed away from the front and then I will
ask you to give me the signal when the cameras are in the right
position from your perspective, and then we will bring the witnesses
.

After you have seated your witnesses, I would ask you to give me o
signal and I will in turn let the cameras know and the media know that
they can turn them back on. Would you make sure the cameras are
now turned? This applies to any kind of camera, not just television.
They do not want their pictures taken.

Are you ready? The marshals may bring the witnesses in. Will the
two witnesses please stand before we turn the cameras? Do you swear
the testimony you will give before this subcommittee will be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Errrica. 1 do.

Mr. Frugr. I do.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT HANSON ELLRICH AND JOSEPH E. FLUET,
JR., ACCOMPANIED BY COUNSEL WILLIAM ROWE, ESQ.

Senator Nuxw. Let the record reflect both witnesses have answered
in the affirmative,

The marshal will make suve the witnesses are properly seated and
then give me the signal and we will put the cameras back in motion.

OK. Gentlemen, I might say that one of the cameras is more at an
angle. If you want to tilt & little bit this way, I think it would be
appropriate to keep your face a little bit turned this way. We couldn’t
arrange them perfectly.

Before we begin the questions, I first want to thank both of you for
apFearing today. I know it is not easy to relate some of the things we
will be talking about today in public, but we think your appearance
here will be a very valuable part of the testimony this subcommittee
has in our Florida phase of the hearings.

We believe it will help. We think it will help to improve law enforce-
ment, and it will certainly help to improve the understanding of the
TU.8. Senate in terms of the narcotics activities in south Florida.

Before we begin the testimony, I want to advise each of you of
your rights and obligations as a witness before this subcommittee.
First, you have the right to consult with an attorney prior to answer-
ing apy %uestions or question.,

Do sither of you or both of you have an attorney this morning?

Mr. EvvricH. Yes, I do.

Mz, Fruzr. I do not.

Senator NunN. You understand you have the right to an attorney?

Mr. Fruzsr. Yes. :

- Senator NunN. Would the attorney identify himself for the record?.
Mr. Rowsn. Yes, sir. It is William Rowe, R-o-w-e, Senator.
Senator NunN. Where do you practice?

Mr. Rown. State of Maine. B

Senator Nunn. We are delighted to have you here this morning.
You would have the right to consult with your attorney before answer-
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ing any question. If at any time we ask you a question, you want to -

consult with your attorney, you have every right to do so. I want you
and the attorney to understand that.

Mr. Fluet, do you understand that you have the right to an
attorney?

Mz, Fruer. Yes, I do.

Senator Nunn. Do you waive that right?

Mz, Fruer. Indeed.

Senator Nunn. I will ask both of you to pull those mikes up as
close as you can comfortably.

In addition to your rights as a witness both of you have an obliga-
tion as a witness. You have both sworn to testify truthfully before
this subcommittee. If you do testify, you are obligated to provide
truthful responses so as not to subject yourselves to the laws and
penalties regarding perjury. Do you both understand your obligations
as a witness?

Mr. Fruer. Yes,

Mr. Errrice. Yes, I do. L

Senator Nuxw. Do you understand your rights and obligations as
a witness before the subcommittee?

My, Fruer. Yes, I do.

Mr. ErrricH. Yes, I do. .

Senator Nuwn. At this stage I will let Senator Chiles start
questioning and then we will go from there.

Senator CmmLes. Mr. Ellich, would you state your full name and
the date of your birth?

Mr. EvtricH. Robert H. Ellrich, and I was born in 1933.

Senator CuiLes. You are appearing before this subcommittee on
direct subpena?

Mr. Eririca. Yes, sir.

Senator Crines. You were born in—

Mr. Errrica. Rumford, Me,

Senator Crrrms. If you will pull that mike up, you won’t have to
lean up quite as much.

What is your educational background?

Mr. Eririca. Two years of college.

Senator CriLes. You are currently employed?

Mr. Ertricu. Yes, sir, T am. ‘

Senator CurLes. Where is that?

Mzr. Brrricr. National Airlines.

Senator CrrLes. How long have you been employed there?

Mr. BriricH. Approximately 12 years.

Senator Cuines. Have you ever been arrested?

Mr. Eriricn. Yes, regarding the incident arising out of the hearing.

Senator Crames. Would you relate the circumstances surrounding
the arrest? I think that was in September 1976? I understand there
were two arrests, were there not? Just velate, if you will, the incident in
September 1977.

_Mr. Euiricu. Senator, I was arrested in Orlando after making a
flight out of the country, if that is what you are referring to.

Senator CriLus. Explain the September 1976 arrest in connection
with the Bahamas, whan you were flying out of the Bahamas?
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Mr. Ervricu. I flew an airplane over there and we landed in Greater
Inaqua, and relanded here coming back in Homestead without clearing
customs.

Senator Caines. You were fined for that?

Mr, EvvricH. Yes, I was.

Senator CamLes. What was the amount of that fine?

Mr. Bruricw. $1,500.

Senator Caines. I would like to have the sealed copy of the U.S.
Customs report concerning that arrest placed in the record.

Senator Nuxn., Without objection.

[The document referred to was marked ‘“Exhibit No. 48” for refer-
ence and is retained in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Senator Crives. The other arrest on QOctober 23 is a result of a
flight to Colombia which Mr., Fluet accompanied you. Is that correct?

Mzr. Eriricu. Yes, sir.

Senator CuiLes. And a sealed copy of the avrest record and reports
on that arvest for the record.

Senator Nuny., Without objection.

[The document referred to was marked ‘“‘Exhibit No. 49" for refer-
ence and is retained in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Senator Cures. You are a licensed pilot?

Mr. BErtrica. Yes; I am.

Senator Curnes. What type of rating do you have?

Mzr. Ertrica. Commercial pilot's license.

Senator Cmmms. Mr. Fluet, would you state your full name and
date of birth?

Mr. Frugr. Joseph E. Fluet, Jr., born in 1944,

Senator Crires. You are appearing before the subcommittee under
direct subpena?

Mr, Fruer. Yes.

Senator CriLes. Where were you born?

Mr. Frnuer, Also in Maine, Biddeford.

Senator CrrLms. What is your educational background?

Mr. Frusr, Master’s degree.

Senator CuiLes, In?

Mr. Fruer. Engineering.

Senator Cuires. Your current employment?

Mr. Frugr. I am self-employed.

Senator Cuirms. How long have you been self-employed?

Mr. Fruer. Other than occasional jobs, about 2 years.

Senator Cmires. Mr. Fluet, have you ever been arvested?

Mr. Frusr. Yes; I have.

Senator Cuires. When was this? ;

Mr. Fruer., October 23, same incident just referred to, in Orlando.

Senator Curnes. In the arrest with Mr. Ellrich? .

Mr. Fruer. Yes.

Senator Cuirvs. Mr. Chaivman, I would like to have placed in the
record o copy of the arvest record and reports on Mr. Fluet.

Senator Nunn. Without objection.

[The documents referred to were marked “Exhibit No. 50” for refer-
ence and are reteined in the confidential files of the subcommittee.]

Senator Crinss. Ave you a licensed pilot?
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Mr. Fruer. Yes; I am.

Senator CuiLes. What kind of rating do you have?

Mr. Frumer. Commercial.

Senator CuiLks. Commercial?

Mr. Fruar. Yes, sir.

Senator Cmines. Single or multiengine?

Mr. Frusr. Multiengine.

Senator Crrnes. What type of flight experience have you had?

Mr. Fruet. I flew in the service, I flew for a small flight school for a
while, and just personal flying.

- S(i;:}?ator Cuives. Mr. Ellrvich, do you know a Mr, Charles “Charlie”
eck?

Mr. Errricn. Yes, sir, I do.

Senator Cmiues. What was your relationship with Mr. Keck?

Mr. ErrricH. I was in a body shop business with Mr. Keck.-

Senator Cuires. How did you first become involved with Mr. Keck.

Mr. Ervricn. I first met him as a neighbor and he lived in the same
trailer court that I lived in.
 Senator CarLms. After that, did Mr. Keck approach you sbout
making some extra money?

Mr. Evvrics. Leading to my becoming a partner with him in a
body shop, yes. I would say so.

Senator CuirEs. After that, becoming a partner in the body shop,
when did he first—did he bring up this flight to Colombia or the
possibility of making extra money in that regard?

Mr. Ennricu. Yes, siv, 1 believe so.

Senator CuinLes. When did that come up?

Mr. Errrica. Specifically, the dates—are you asking for dates?

Senator CuiLes. Roughly, if you can tell us.

Mr. Errricu. Oh, 2, 3 years ago.

Senator Cuires. What was the offer that was made to you in that
connection?

Mr. Ertrica. In regard to the flight that I took?

Senator Cainms. Yes, sir.

Mr. Brrricn. I was supposed to get $35,000.

Senator CriLes. What were you supposed to do for that $35,0097

Mr. Entricn. Fly the airplane down there, fly it back.

Senator CriLes. It was for one trip?

Mr. Errrics. Yes, sir.

Senator Crinms, Where were you to fly the plane to?

Mr. Brrricn. Down to Santa Marts, Colombia.

Senator Carrms. Mr. Fluet, do you know Charlie Keck?

Mzr. Frusr. No, sir, I don’t.

- Senator CuiLes. When were you first approached about the flight
to Coloimbia and by whom?

Mr. Frnusr, A couple of weeks prior to the arrest and on the air-
plane with us, who was also arrested with us.

Senator Cuines. What was the name of the fellow?

Mr. Fruer. Mr. Redman.

" Senator CuiLms. Gains Redman ITI?
Mr. Fruer., Yes.
Senator CaiLes. What was your relationship with Mr. Redman?
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Mr. Fruer. We didn’t have any prior—he knew an acquaintance
of mine. ‘

Senator Cuirgs. You met him through another acquaintance?

Mz, Froer, Yes, sir. ‘ .

Senator CarLes. Was it Mr. Redmean who introduced you o Mr.
Ellrich?

Mr. Fruer., Yes. . ,

Senator CrmLes. What was your first association with Mr. Ellrich?

Mzr. Fruer. We met af, I believe, at Opa Locka Airport to practice
flying DC-%’s. ’ ‘

Senator Crives. Mr. Fluet, did you have an occasion to .fly to
Bimini with Mr. Redman prior to your flight to South America?

Mr. Fruer. Yes. Again I went up there to take o flight lesson, but
the airplane T was to take a lesson in was booked as a charter fhght,
so I went along in the jumpseat just to observe how the systems work,
and that sort of thing.

Senator Cumues. What kind of plane was that?

Mr. Fruse. DC-3.

Senator CmiLes. That was the same kind of plane you were going
to fly to Colombia?

Mr. Fruer. Yes; I didn’t know at that time I was going.

Senator Crirss. But you never had any experience in flying 8 DC-3?

Mr. Frurr. I had been in one before, I had never flown one.

Senator Curnes. How about you, Mr. Ellrich?

Mr. Ennrion. No, sir, no prior. v .

Senator Curus. Will you summarize for us, Mr. Fluet, your pretrip
negotiations with Mr. Redman?

Mz, Frurr. There were two or three instances, I am not sure which,
where I went to Opa Locka to take a flight lesson. I never actuslly
did get to fly the airplane. I did get to sit in the jumpseat while Mr.
Ellrich took the lessons. He was to be the pilot, I was to be the copilot.

Just prior to the flight Mr, Redman told me where we were going
and he didn’t tell me where, he just said we were going to Colombia;
that we would be hauling marihuana. We then negotiated the amount
that I was to be paid for the trip.

Having settled on the amount, we then, I, although I had no ethical
problems about hauling marihuana, I did about other drugs, and we
agreed there would be nothing else on the airplane except marihuana.

Then the day before we flew, he called me, told me it was going to
be the following dsy. We met in o restaurant, made the final arrange-
ments of where to meet and got ready to go. That brings us up to the
trip.

Senator Carrus. You were to be paid $50,000. How was that pay-
ment to be made?

Mr., Frugr. $10,000, and then I thought it was to be 10 and 50,
but whatever, the balance of it when we returned successfuily.

Senator Curues. There were to be no drugs except marihuana. Mr,
Ellrich, you knew that the purpose of the flight was to haul marihuana?

Mr. Enuricn. Yes, sir, 1 did. :

Senator Nunw, Let me back up just 1 minute {or one question, Mr.
FEllrich. I believe you said you had been arrested twice? o

Mr. BrrricH. Noj; I wasn’t arrested by that customs incident you.
were talking about. That was the so-called secondary inspection by
them and released. There was no arrest involved.
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Subsequent to that they sent me a notice of fine,

Senator Nunn, You were fined?

Mr, Eriricn. For not going through customs inspection station.

Senator Nunw, That wasn’t a criminal offense?

Mr. Exvrica. No, sir,

Senator Nuny, Who was on that flight with you?

Mr. Evirica. Mr. John Piazza.

Senator Nunn. John Piazza?

Mzr. Eunrics. Yes, siy,

Senator Nunw. Thank you.

Senator Crires. Did you ever have any occasion to fly Mr. John
Piazza on any other occasion besides that?

Mr. EriricH. No, sir.

Senator Nunn. What was the purpose of that trip?

Mr. Errrica. I never did really find that out. It was under the
guise of going over to the Bahama Islands to stay at a friend’s house
that had a small airport over there.

Senator Nuxn. Under the guise, you didn’t think that was—

Mzr. Ecurica. I don’t think that was the purpose. We never did find
that place and ended up landing in Greater Inaqua after dark, against
Bahama rules, staying there overnight, proceeding back to Homesteacd

the next morning.

Senator Nuxnn. Had you known Piazza for a long time or was this
the first time you had met him?

Mz, Errrica. I had known him not for a long time and not on a
personal basis.

Senator Nunn. How did you meet him?

Mzr. Evrricn. Through the body shop and Mr. Keck.

Senator Nuwn., Mr. Keck introduced you to Mr. Piazza?

Mr. BriricH. Yes, in the body shop we were in need of a new paint
-booth and Mr. Keck came up with the money for that booth, which
was about $10,000, and it turned out that Mr. Piazza had loaned him
the money. From that point I knew him from that incident.

Senator NunN. When did you first meet him, approximately?

IMr.? Evrvnricn. Specific dates, you mean prior to this flight that was
taken?

Senator Nuxnn. When did that first flight take place, approximately?

Mr. EvuricH. September 1976, I believe.

Senator NuxnN. September 19762 '

Mr. Ernricn. Yes, it probably was 6 or § months prior to that T
knew him or knew of him.

Senator Nunn. Where did you intend to fly to when you took oft?
What was the destination? :

Mr. Eviricu. Which time?

Senator Nunn. The first flight when Mr. Piazza was with you?

Mr. Ernricn. To, as I said, a house over in the Bahamas, with o
»ptr}v&tely owned landing strip which to this date I don’t know where
1t is.

Senator Nunn. You intended to go to the Bahamas, but you dida’t
Jand at the same strip where you intended to land?

Mr. Errricu. No.

Senator NunN. Were you getting paid to be the pilot?

Mr. Exrrice. No.
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Senator NunN. You were the pilot?

Mr. Briricr. Yes., Co

Senator CriLes. Mr. Ellrich, were you given any money up front
in the Colombia run?

Mr. ExpricH. I was supposed to have been, but I never got it and
I haven’t gotten it to this day. :

Senator Crines. You did not get any money?

Mr. EriricH. No.

FlSen?&tor Criues. Did you get the remainder of your money, Mr.
uet? :
Mr. Fruer. No, sir, you did.

Senator Cuies. I didn’t, but maybe the Government did.

‘Who planned the flight as far as the height goes, the speed, the
fuel, ot cetera? '

Mr. Bruricn. Are you directing the question to mae?

Senator CurLes. To both of you.

Mz, Ervrica. Both of us did, Mr. Fluet and 1.

Senator Crires. Where did you work that flight plan out?

a I\l/h'. Fruer. We were at Mr. Redman’s house the morning of the

1ght.

Senator CuiLes. Since neither one of you were familiar with flying
the DC-3, I think, Mr. Ellrich, you hadn’t flown a DC-3?

Mr. Erurics. I had, but very limited amount.

Senator CurLes. How were you able to develop the flight plan?

Mr. Frouer. We got hold of an old military flight manual ¢n g
C-47/DC-3 and went through the charts and got some what we
thought were approximations of cruising speed, altitudes, fuel fows,
that sort of thing. Based on those, we were flying pretty badly over-
iviv;(lsighted so we extrapolated the charts hoping the curves were still

ear.

Senator CuiLes. Why were you going to be flying overweight?

My, Fruer. DC-3’s don’t fly to Colombis nonstop. They won't
make it. You had to have extra fuel tanks aboard, so we were about
700 pounds over the maximum weight without any marihuana aboard,
just in fuel.

Senator CuiLes. Then you were going to go to Colombia, pick up
8 load of marihuana, fly back and try to make that oneway, too; is
that right?

Mr. Frusr. It doesn’t make much sense to me now.

Senator CuiLes. Had either of you ever flown to South America
before the October 22 trip?

Mr. Eviricu. No, sir.

Senator Cmines, Mr. Fluet, will you describe to the subcommittee
the discussion with Redman about how much marihuana the plane
would carry?

Mr. Fruer. When we were doing the flight planning it became
apparent we were 700 pounds, as I mentioned before, over gross
weight without anything aboard. We didn’t even know it would
takeoff with that. We stopped in the middle, asked “How much do
we have to bring back to break even?’ We were told ab least 2,000
pounds. We said, “How much will it carry?”’ Obviously, at least
2,700 pounds max gross. We agreed we would takeoft out ol Fort

2]
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Lauderdale, see how it handled. If it flew all right, we would load it
with fuel, I guess.

Senator CHines. So you were really guessing?

Myr. Fruer, Yes.

Senator CrrLes. Would you say if you were getting ready to be a
passenger on that flight, especially maybe the return flight from South,

America, after you had to pick up at least 2,000~peunds, would you,
have taken that trip as a passenger? —~

Mr. Fruer. Not on a bet.

Senator Cuines. Mr. Ellrich, just prior to departure you and Mr.
}.{‘ll_let?witnessed a group of people around the plane. What were they
doing?

Mr. Evtrrci. Prior to departure from Fort Lauderdale?

Senator CuIiLES. Yes.

Mzr. Exiricr. In prior testimony I have testified that they were 4
on the airplane putting plastic bags, et cetera, on the airplane.

Senator Cuines. Did you know who they were?

Mr. BrrricH. Are you referring to Mr. Redman and Mr. Steer-
walt, T believe?

Senator CriLes. People that you saw around the plane.

Mr. Eurica. We are talking about 2 years ago. I am trying to
have instant recall. I am not doing too good at it, obviously, but
I am not trying to evade the question. I am trying to give you a
truthful answer. I don’t want to answer without collecting my
thoughts.

Senator Cmres. We want to give you time to do that.

Mr. Erurica. OK. There were several people around the airplane.

Sengtor Cuines. You later found a bugging device on the plane?

Mr. Ervrica. Yes, we did.

Senator Crrnes. When did you find that bugging device?

Mr. Ervricu. Prior to our taxiing the airplane.

Senator Crires. Did you connect any of the people around the
plane with the fact that you found that bugging device, or did you
know all of the people that were supposedly around the plane?

Mr. Evirica. The people that were around the plane, as far as I
can recall, were the people that were going with us.

Senator CrrLms. Where did you find the bugging device?

Mr. Eruricn. It was in the tail end of the airplane, an obvious
antenna, sticking out of the airplane that wasn’t supposed to be
there. Attached to that antenna was a black wire, follow the black
wire, there was a device on the end of it.

Senator CriLes. What did you do with that? A

Mr. Errrice. We disconnected it.

Senator Nunn. There was an antenna sticking out the back?

Mzr. ErtricH. Yes. Like a set of rabbit ears ofl the TV set. W

Senator Nunw. That wasn’t part of the plane? .

Mzr. ErrricH. No.

Senator Nunn, Tt wasn’t very hard to detect the bugging device?

Mr. Eririca. No, It was very obvious.

Senator Nunn. You saw that when you first got in the plane
before you took off?

Mr. Eririca. Yes.
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Senator Nuny, What did you do then? Go back and inspect it?

Mr, Burricr. Several of us looked at it, you know, talked about
it and we were at a dilemma as to what to do with it. We finally
disconnected it, and I believe it was ilawown overboard after we
we took off, out in the ocean.

Senator Nunn. Didn’t that give you some apprehension about the
mission? '

Mr. ErericH, Oh, yes; very much. But at that point, damned if
you do, damned if you don’t, and backing out was probably more of
2 danger than going forward.

Senator Nunn, Why would backing out have been a danger?

Mr. Eriricr. Dealing with the people that we were dealing with,
not knowing their intentions, it just intimidated me to think that if
1 backed out, I had been in more trouble than I would have if I had
gone Torward.

Senator Nunn, You were more afraid of the people you were
dealing with than you were with law enforcement at that stage?

Mr. Eruricn. Yes, at that point I was.

Senator Crrnes. We understand that the plane was parked beside
the Federal highway, U.S. 1, at the southeast end of the airport; is
that correct?

Mr. Eriricn. Southeast end of the Fort Lauderdale Airport next
to the U.S. 1; yes, sir.

Senator Curres. It could be seen from the highway?

Mr. Erurica. It could be seen from many, many points, including
Howard Johnson’s across the way, anyone that wanted to stop
along U.S. 1 or any other point on the airport.

Senator Cuires. Would you describe the problems that you all
experienced prior to takeoff and while you were enroute to South
America?

Mr. Fruer., The first problem encountered was that Bob and T
stopped to get some charts and all at the flight service not far away;
and when we turned the corner, the first thing both of us thought, it
looked like a dope deal going down, people running all over the air-
plane, found the antenna. There was an instrument in the airplane
that I recognized as an IFF, which is an old military instrument no
longer used. Commented on what it was. I said, “C}zrm’t possibly be
working. At least 20 years old. Can’t possibly be working.”

Senator CurLes. It was working?

Mr. Frupr, Sure enough; and turned on.

Senator CriLes. What does that instrument do?

Mr. Froer. It works much like the transponders in today’s air-
planes, but instead of being electronic, selected frequency on which it
transmits, it has got a crystal in it that is fixed. World War II, for
example, on each flight you put a different crystal in it so you would
know it stands for identification, friend or foe, and you wounld know
which airplane, if it was your airplanes coming back to the carrier,
to the base, whatever.

Senator Curris. So you saw that on the airplane, but you just felt
there was no way that could be working because it was a World War
II vintage?

Mr. Frugr. Sure,

Senator Cuines. It was working?
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Mur. Fruer. Apparently. When we cranked up, we heard a peep in
the headset, didn’t know what it was. It seemed bad. It seemed like
another omen. What is it? Couldn’t figure it out. Chased down inside
the airplane; couldn’t find anything, still pressed on.

Senator CurLes. Was that beep the IFIf signaling friend or foe?

Mzr. Fruer, Yes, the whole world. We rolled down the runway. It
was very difficult to takeoff. The takeoff was very difficult. We didn’t
have anything aboard. That was another indication. We got airborne.
Shortly after we got airborne, somebody from the tower transmitted
something to us, I can’t remember what the words were, but asked if
there was somebody aboard, il we were going to bring someone along.
We wondered how on earth anybody in the tower would know.

I don’t know to this day who it was or what it was about, another
indication. We got airborne, the {uel tanks, the extra tanks that had
been installed were not installed properly. It turned out that we found
that out when we tried it out, tried the extra fuel tanks out. The right
engine just quit. We switched back; the engine started again.

We surmised that there was a way to do 1t. The way was to run one
engine off three of the tanks and the other engine off the other three,
The problem is, if there is any bad {uel, the problem with the tanks,
you will lose an engine {or sure if the tanks were bad.

- The navigation equipment didn’t work properly. There was BOR,.
which is a type of instrument used in the States, that was working,
but there isn’t any of that in South America, in the Bahamas. So that
didn’t help us, We still decided to go.

Senator Nunw. Had you filed any kind of flight plan?

Mzr. Frumr. No, sir.

Senator Nunn. You didn't file one?

Mr. Fruer. No.

Senator Carnes. What were you doing? Were you trying to escape-
radar detection?

Mr. Fruer. Yes. We flow up and down the coast, checking out the
Tuel tanks, like we were on training mission. Then we flew down low,
went underneath the radar.

Senator CaiLms. Your excuse was going to be you were checking-
ﬁup the plane. When you say you flew down low, how low were you

ying.

Mr. Frumr. On the way out?

Senator Cuines. Yes,

Mr. Frumr. 400, 500 feet. It wasn't particularly dangerous going
out,

Senator Cminms, It wasn't that dangerous because you weren’t
loaded? .

Mzr. Frumr. Yes.

Senator Nunn. What time of day or night was this, approximately?

Mr. Fuymr. Late alternoen. We tooke(l' about 8:30, 4 o’clock. I am
not sure of that.

Senator Crines. What other modifications had been made to the:
airplane besides the extra {uel tanks?

Mr. Frumr. It was empty. The seats were out. )

Senator Crmines. Describe quickly, if you can {for me, your flight
to South America. How did you try to go?
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Mr. Fruer. We flew southeast to that slot on the eastern edge of
‘Cuba, and then east to the Windward Passage and straight south to
Colombia. We had a problem because we knew that the airplane
was so slow, the distance was so great that we should have flown a
ereat circle route and also should have taken o coriolis, but we didn’t
know how to do it.

We pressed on, figured we would get to South America, turn right.

Senator CurLes. How long did the flight take?

Mr. Fruer. Ten hours, 4

Mr, Eriricn. Approximately 9% going down.

Senator Cuines. How close to where you were heading? Did you
have to turn right or lelt? ;

Mr, Ertrica. When we hit South America, we turned right.

Senator Crrues. How far off were you?

Mr., Ennricn. Forty, fifty miles.

My, Prugr. Seventy-five. It wasn't too bad.

Senator Cminms, What prior arrangements had been made with
reference to your landing in South America?

Mr. Enuricr. There was supposed to be a radio beacon which we
could home on, which never occurred. It was misinformation that
we had gotten. Also, the airport that we were to land at was supposed
to turn on the lights, which they did. We were supposed to arrive
ther]e_ im hour after the last commercial flight left that airport, which
we did.

Senator Curues. Did they turn on the lights for you?

Mr. Erricn. Yes; they turned on the lights. We had circled the
bay about once or twice before the lights came up. Then someone
noticed that they were on.

Mr. Fruer. We couldn’t find the airport because we had some
frequency we were supposed to call in on and nobody answered.
Nobody was monitoring.

Senator CriLEs, So without the lights being turned on, you wouldn’t
have found it?

Mr. Fruer., We did find it even without the lights on. We found it
because it was, looking at the chart, the only place where there is a
little protrudance sticking out of the bay. :

Senator Cmines. This was on the bay, and the name of the town is?

Mr. Fruer. The airport isn’t at the town, but the nearby town is
‘Santa Marta,

Senator CurLes. We understand that there wag some disagreement;
s to whether or not you were to land until radio contact had been
‘made to determine if the const was clear. If you didn’t establish radio
contact, what were your feelings about landing? '

Mr. Fruzmr, Out of gas, in a foreign country, you are going to Jand
whether you like it or not, so you might as well land at tha airport.

Senator Cuiues. It wasn’t a question of deciding whether you were
going to land; it was just you had to land?

Mr, Fruer. Yes.

Senator CriLes., Would you describe what happened when you
did land?

Mr, Fruwer, We touched down, instructed to taxi back to the takeoff
«end of the runway, point the airplane like it is ready to roll, ready to
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take off, climbed out, absolute silence. We were all worried. Didn’t
know who was going to come, what was going to happen; speculation
about swimming the bay or climbing the mountain aud going into the
jungle, whatever. We sat there. Literally a caravan showed up.

Senator CuiLes. Did you get off the plane?

Mr. Fruer. We were standing around the airplane.

Senator CumLes. Just standing arvound the airplane waiting to see
what did happened? What did happen?

Senator Nunn. Let me ask one question, if T could.

What was supposed to happen? What was the prearranged plan?

Mr. Fruger. Darned if T know.

Senator Nuxwy. Who did?

Mr. ErLricH. We were supposed to show up down there an hour
alter the last flight lelt and the lights wera supposed to come on. We
were supposed to have radio communication with someone. The lights
did come on, we landed, we were supposed to park the airplane down
at the beginning of the takeoff end of the field, which we did, and shut
everthing off, and the lights went out. The airport went dark again
and then from that point we didn’t know what was going to happen.

Senator Nunn, Who had given you these instructions?

Mr. Evrnricu, I believe the details of the lights, et cetera, were from.
Mr. Murray, Mr. Murray was on the airplane with us.

Senator Cuirus. Then you are standing by the edge of the airplane
and what happened next?

Mr. Fruer. The caravan showed up, a taxicab with a couple fellows
in it, Looked like an Army convey behind them military vehicles,
police vehicles, surrounded the airplane and we weren’t sure at first
that we weren’t being arrested: surrounded the airplane, the police
jumped out, the Army set up & defensive perimeter, fields ol fire,
pretty good one, machine gun nests, and all the things were right.
Then a man got out.

Senator CrrLes. You had seen perimeters like that set up before in
your experience in the service?

‘Mr. Frugr. Yes.

Senator Crines. You say they set up fields of fire, had machine
guns, automatic weapons at the rght points?

Mr. FLugr. Pretty good.

Senator CurLes. This was the military?

Mr. Fruer. Yes.

Senator CurLzs. Were there any officers there?

Mr. Fruer. Three lookod like field generals; lots of brass and stuff.

Senator Cuines. First a taxi arrived, then the military convoy
arrived?

Mr. Fruer. They were all together.

Senator Crirms. Led by a taxi; the military convoy led by a taxi?

Mr. Frusr. Yes.

Senator CriLes. How many troops were involved, police and troops?

Mr. Frumr. Seventy-five, a hundred,

Mr. Evrica, We don’t really have any way of knowing,

Senator CriLes. A bunch?

Mr. Eriricu. A bunch.

Senator Cmines. Seventy-five or a hundred? TFirst you thought
that was an arvest; that they were coming out to




633

Mr. Eririca. We hadn’t been briefed as to what was going to take
place, how many people were going to show up, all that sort of thing.
It was startling to us.

Mr., Fruer. You have fo understand, I don’t know about Mr.
Ellvich, I was working under the terrible misconception that the
less I knew about this whole thing the better off I was. T was just
going to fly an airplane. I felt like if I flew, an airplane, came back,
that was all T was going to do. Obviously I was wrong. We didn’t
know what was going on.

Senator CumLes. What happened after the military perimeter was
set up, the defensive perimeter was set up around the plane?

Mr. Frumer. We backed up, one of the trucks had fuel, 50-gallon
drums, and & hand pump device, and I set out to postwipe the airplane.
The airplane was not a great airplane, It was in pretty bad shape.
We had to tape up some of the control sufaces. They are made out
of canvas, fabrie. Some of them had holes in them. We had to tape
them up with duct tape.

They started fueling the airplane, putting oil in it, stufl like that.
They were loading the marihuana inside,

Senator Curnes. Where did the marihuana come {rom? What kind
of vehicles or trucks was it on? Was it part of the convoy?

Mr. Euprice. Yes. Pickup trucks; you know, 1-ton trucks, not
military, but civilian type.

Senator CurLes. Civilian type?

Mr. EnuricH. Yes.

Senator Cmirzs. Who was the sort of the leader of this caravan
that came out there? Did you know? Did you hear anybody say?
What was he called?

Mr, Fruer. I heard the name Pedro mentioned, He is the person
there who spoke English. I don’t know that. He is the only one that
I heard speak English.

Senator Cuines. Do you know who he was?

Mr. Fruet. Someone said he was the mayor. It seemed improbable;
seemed very young.

Senator Cuines. You didn’t know that? Someone said that? Did
you hear any conversation? What kind of conversation?

Mr. Fruer, The only time I spoke, I was really quite concerned
with the airplane.

Senator Cuines. You were trying to get the plane ready for the
return trip?

Mr. Fruer. To see if the fuel had water in it, which it did; to see if
the oil was the right type, which it wasn’t,

Senator Cuines. Pedro was not an American? )

Mr, Fryumr. I don’t know that he wasn't, but he was Spanish
speaking, Portuguese, whatever.

Senator Cuines. There Jidn’t seem to be any Americans there on
the ground?

Mr. Fruzr. No,

P Slen%tor CuiLes. Who directed the loading operation? Was that
edro

Mr. Brurrcn. As Mr. Fluet said, we were both real busy with the
airplane, but it didn’t seem that he was doing all the directing. He
was here and there. I noticed him in several points,
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Senator Crines. How much marihuana was loaded on the plane?
Mr. Fruzt. I was told afterwards they picked up 3,800 pounds.
Mbr. Errrica. Approximately 4,000 pounds.

Mr. Fruer. It was marked in kilograms.

Mr. Eurrica. We didn’t realize the bags were marked in kilograms
and we thought they were in pounds. Of course, they felt quite light,
since 1 kilogram is twice the weight of 1 pound. They were marked
like 20. We thought that was 20 pounds. Actually it was 40 pounds.

Senator CriLEs. So you ended up putting about twice—

Mr, Biuricn. No. We ended up with approximately 4,000 pounds
of weight on the airplane, but when we first started checking the
weights, we didn’t realize we hadn’t taken that into account.

Mzr. Frugr. We just finally got to the point where both of us felt
like this airplane will not fly. It will not fly; no more is going on.

Senator CrILes. You told them that?

My, Fuuer. They wanted to keep loading, loading, and loading to
the point where it was going to collapse over the runway.

Senator CurLes. Did they load all the marihuang they brought out
there on the plane?

Mpr. Frugr. No, I don’t think so.

Senator Cuines. You reached the point where you said——

Mr. Fruer. We refused any more because we knew the airplane
wouldn’t fly at that point, or suspected it wouldn’t.

Senator Cuines. Did either of you see any money exchanged for
the marihuana?

Mr. Froer. No, I didn't.

Senator CarLes. Do you know whether there was any money carried
down there for exchange?

Mr. Fruer. No, sir. I do not know. I think there was, but I am not
certain,

Senator CrILES. You think some was on board the plane, and do you
know how it was carried?

Mz, Fromt. It was a bag. I assume there was money in it. I didn’t
see it. I was going to carry money down. I don’t know.

Senator CuiLes. You didn’t see that bag change hands?

Mr. Fruzr. No. )

Ssnator Curres. Did you see the bag on the plane on the return
trip?

Mzr. Fruzrt. No, sir. I didn’t look for it, either.

Senator Crrres. You said something about Pedro being the mayor,
or someone said. What caused you to think that or to hear that name
of the mayor? Do you know?

Mr., Fruer. It seemed like an astounding statement. That just
stuck with me. I don’t really know. Didn’t it seem a little strange,
the mayor?

Senator CumLes. Somebody on your flight said something about
that he was the mayor. Where did you get that {rom?

Mr. Fruer. I am not really certain.

Senator Cuines. That just stuck with you.

Mz, Ellvich, did you hear any statement about that; about Mr. Pedro
being the mayor?

My, Erurica. I hesrd it from somewhere, but I couldn’t tell you
where I heard it from, from what source. There is an article I read
recently that has that in it, that is published.
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Senator Craines. You think you heard it before that article?

Mr. Errrica: Yes. I think I heard it before that but I don’t know
from what sourcé. ;

Senator Crires.”You heard it in connection with the flight, the

trip? . :

g/[r. FrrricH. Yes. I believe it was on the ground while we were:
there, but I don’t know who said it. It probably had to come from
one of our people around the airplane because there weren't that
many English-speaking people around.

Senator Crines. How much time did the crew spend on the ground
in Colombia?

Mr. Ernrica. We were there about 3%, 4 hours.

Senator Currzs. Would you relate the circumstances surrounding
your departure from Santa Marta? ’

Mr. Fruer. The airplane wouldn’t fly. We rolled down the runway,
took 2,000, 2,500 feet just to get the tail off the ground. We were
committed, we couldn’t stop. Bob was flying, he bounced the airplane,
literally in a bounce. I sucked the gear up, pulled the gear up {rom
under it. It settled a little bit. We just barely got off the ground.
We flew through some bushes.

Senator CuiLss. How much runway did you have?

Mr. Frusr. About 1,000 feet, maybe, couldn’t tell. Do you know?

Mr. Ertricr, I think that runway is about 5,500 feet long.

Senator Curues. You just barely got it off?

Mr. EvnricH. Excuse me. There is an article here I would like to
give you a copy of, if you would cave to take it. It has a lot of details
agbout the ares that we are talking about.

Senator Nuny. What is that article?

Mr. Ervricn. It is an article written in Esquire magazine dated
September 12 of this year. .

Senator Nuxn. Does it make reference to that particular airport?

Mr. Exvricu. Yes.

Seng.?tor Nunn. Does it make reference to your particular trans-
action?

Mr. Ertricr. I don’t believe so, but if Joe and I were writing the
article, we would probably have written the same thing; the beginning
of that article. X

Senator Nunn. You think this is the same airport you are talking
about as described in this article in Esquire magazine?

Mr. Ernrica. Yes, I believe it is.

Senator Nunn. You read the article and the description of that
airport is pretty much what you remember?

Mr. ExvricH. Yes.

Senator Nunn. Is that also your recollection?

Mr. Frugr. I haven’t read the article yet.

Mr. Erurice. It also described Pedro as the so-called mayor of
Santa Marta. )

Senator Nunn. You think you gained that information independ-
ently and prior to reading this article?

Mr. ErnricH. Yes. .

Senator NunN. We will make the article part of the record without
objection, X

|The document referred to was marked “Exhibit No. 517 for refe-
rence and follows:]
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Exureir No. 51
[From Esquire Magazine, Sept. 12, 1978]
Tre CoromsiaN Gorp Rusm oF 1978
(By Robert Coram)

It is always late at night when marijuana smugglers land at Simon Bolivar
Airport, near Santa Marta, Colombia. The airport closes each evening at ten
p.-m., after the last commercial flight arrives, and almost every night, smugglers
begin-landing an hour later. When » nilot flies in for the first time, he is usually
in that condition of fright ar~ spsw:*swnsion referred to as “maximum pucker
point.” Airport lights are off ana he is flying up and down the coast between
Santa Marta and Ciénaga looking for the runway. His fuel tanks are almost
empty after the 1,200-mile flight from Florida. Lightning from nocturnal thunder-
storms in the 18§,000-foot mountains a few miles away affords an occasional
glimpse of the coastline below.

The pilot calls repeatedly on a sccret radio frequency and counts himself
among the blessed if anyone answers, Suddenly runway lights flicker on and he
lands, taxis to the south end of the field, turns around to be in position for an
immediate takeoff, and shuts down the engines. Airport lights go off and again
all is black. The pilot begins to sweat. Ile has illegally entered a foreign country,
is earrying perhaps $100,000 in cash, and is out of gas, with the ocean at his back
and only one road leading away from the airport. He has visions of
spending the ye:t 4 his life rotting in a Colombian jail if anything goes wrong.

He 9%l e 22ew elimb out of the aireraft and stand in the hot, sultry darkness.
For perhaps ten minutes nothing happens. Then they hear the muted growl of a
high-powered speedboat moving in from offshore, At the same time, down the
single road to the airport comes a convoy of speeding vehicles led by a taxi.

Police cars stop on the access road and in the glare of headlights the pilot sees
uniformed figures setting up a roadblock. The taxi, followed by heavy trucks, pulls
n:y i soldiers carrying automatic weapons quickly encirele the aireraft and
crew. The door of the taxi opens and a tall, slender, handsome—and suprisingly
young—man steps out and approaches the pilot.

“"Are you the mayor?” the pilot asks difiidently.

Pedro Ddvila throws back his head and laughs. His father is mayor of Santa
Marta and an uncle is governor of the Guajira Department, the arid peninsula
jutting into the Caribbean from the north coast of Colombia. Smugglers, in def-
erence to Pedro’s ability to use Simon Bolivar Airport and have police and military
protection, refer to him as ‘“the mayor.”

“I am Pedro,” he says, extending his hand. His English is without accent, per-
fected at the military school he attended in Florida. His dark eyes quickly recog-
nize the aireraft, from its type and number, as the one he was expeeting and the
pilot fits the description telephoned that evening from his man in the States.

After a monient of chitchat about the fight, Pedro asks for his money. The pilot
hands him a canvas flight bag as a police officer and two army generals in full uni
form emerge from the shadows. Pedro counts the money as quickly as a hank teller
and passes part of it to the uniformed men. They turn and begin shouting orders in
erackling Spanish. Two large trucks back up to the cargo doors of the aireraft as a
general turns to Pedro, salutes, and says the men are ready to load, Pedro motions
him to go ahead. The pilot remembers the speedboat offshore hut Pedro reassures
him by flashing a pirate’s grin and suwying, “That’s my escape boat.” He’s not
worried about law enforcement but he is worried that another smuggling gang
might attack and steal hoth the marijuana shipment and the money. ]

K crew of soldiers begins loading the sixty-kilo bags of marijuana as another
crew refuels with a hand pump and drums of gasoline. Illegally installed auxiliary
fuel tanks are difficult to reach and it is past dawn before tae aircraft is ready for
takeoff. Passengers aboard nearby trains watch the smuggling operation they have
seen so many other mornings, and airport workers give a sigh of resignation when
stopped by police on the access road and told the airport is closed. As the workers
wait, they watch the aireraft and the bustle of activity surrounding it.

Pedro and the pilot have an angry confrontation when the pilot says the aircraft
is 5,000 pounds over maximum a%lowable takeofl weight and refuses to take more
marijuany aboard. Pedro tells him to bring a bigger airplane next trip. At thirty,
Pedro manages one of the largest smuggling rings in Colombia and like all busi-
nessmen wants to push his product, especially since he knows the market is waiting
to buy everything he ships north,
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Doors of the aireraft shut and the pilot carefully runs up the engines as Pedro
watches from the fender of his cab. The police and army troops will stand by until
the pilot is airborne.

The pilot advances the throttles and the aircraft begins a slow, ponderous rol,
using all of the 5,600-foot runway before wallowing reluctantly into the air and
beginning a long, slow climb-out o few feet over the waves of Santa Marta Bay, It
takes more than half an hour for the aireraft to reach an altitude of 1,000 feet.

Pedro Davila’s smuggling operation is unusual only in that a paved commercial
airport is used. A few miles cast of Santa Marta an average of three aireraft and one
ship leave the remote Guajira peninsula each day bound for the southern United
States with a load of Colombia’s best-known. product, The aircraft range in size
from light twins carrying a ton of grass up to DC-7’s carrying more than ten tons.
Ships range from small sailboats to giant freighters—mother ships—carrying an
average of thirty-five tons. This activity is from sixteen highly active clandestine
airstrips slashed out of the scrubby undergrowth and from one ramshackle dock
in Portete Bay. Another 280-plus airstrips and dozen docks are used on a less
regular basis.

More than 500,000 pounds of marijuana are smuggled info the United States
-each week from Colombia; more than 2 million pounds each month; upward of 25
million pounds each year—a business generating more than $14 billion untaxed
-dollars each year.

SBmuggling marijuana is so luerative, so well organized, with risks so few and
chances of detection so slim, that heroin smugglers are switching to marijuana.
People have retired for life after three or four smuggling trips to Colombia. A pilot
makes 350,000 for a round trip lasting twelve to eighteen hours. The owner of &
remote dock on the Georgia or South Carolina coast can make $100,000 to turn
his back for a few hours, It is not uncommon for o smuggling ring to bring in $2
million to $3 million weekly.

Without benefit 6f public relations the business has taken on an aura of romance:
just a bunch of good ol’ boys out running in a load now and then, good ol’ boys
motivated only by a desire to bring you high times and mellow evenings. Jiveryone
works tog-ther, no one is hurt, and no major laws are violated.

But that'’s not the way it is. The pipeline begins in Colombia, where soil and
climate are conducive to growing top-grade marijuana year round. One growing
season follows another. From all over Colombisa the weed that dope smokers con-
sider among the best in the world is trucked to the Guajira peninsula, the primary
staging area for boat and air shipments to the United States. Officers of Colom-
bian Customs, the military, and the Departmento Administrativo de Seguridad
(DAS), the equivalent of the FBI, take a direct and active role by providing
‘vehieles, uniformed personnel, and seeurity. The Guajira is ruled by smuggling,
dominated by the gun, and is one of the most lawless spots on earth, virtually a
independent state, Two or three people are killed each week in smuggling-con-~
nected fights, and occasional wars between rival dope factions kill dozens.

Allegations of marijuana smuggling reach to the highest levels of the govern-
ment, including cabinet officers and Julio César Turbay Ayala, who beeame presi-
dent in August. The only high elected official in whom the United States has
«complete confidence is Attorney General Jaime Serrano Rueda, according to
Dave Burnett, the Drug Enforcement Administration’s special agent in charge of
the Bogotd office.

A Harvard MBA would be taxed to improve any facet of the smuggling opera-
tion. Smugglers have it all—sophisticated logistics and delivery systems, high
government contacts, police protection, and unlimited financial resources. Smug-
gling rings have their own fleets of hoats and aireraft; erows, security forces,
electronics techniciang te debug aireraft, logistics experts, intelligence operntives,
Iawyers, wholesalers, and enforcers to ensure silence. Smuggling boats have
heen interdicted with documents aboard giving data on every port along the
southeastern seaboard—everything from water depth snd Customs and Coast
Guard patrol schedules to radio frequencies used by law enforcement, proximity
to the nearest paved roads, whether or not the local sheriff is on the payroll, and
even psychologieal prefiles of the surrounding area’s inhabitants, with eonclusions
indieating whether local people might call police about suspicious activity.

Smugglers fly aireraft that are usually faster and always far better equipped
than those flown by U.S. law enforcement. The smugglers know the best locations
and methods for punching through the offshore radar net; their scanners monitor
VHT radio waves and their radios monitor seoret frequencies used by federal
agencies. They know what remote subdivision roads to land on, the best sites for
airdrops, and where a friendly line boy will come to an unattended field to refuel
aireraft late at night.
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Smuggling is filled with violence, death, deception, and disregard for a dozen

laws, Pilots crash at sea or go down over Cuba with never a word., Law enforce-

ment files bulge with documented instances of teenagers killed for a briefcase
full of money or an aireraft full of dope. Smugglers routinely violate the Neutrality
Act, the Bank Secrecy Act, the Controlled Substance Statutes, and laws and
regulations enforced by the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA), the
TU.S. Customs Service, the Immigration and Naturalization Service, the Internal
Revenue Service, and the Federal Aviation Administration.

United States smuggling chieftains routinely put out contracts on witnesses
who might testify against them. A TFlorida smuggling ring paid $200,000 for hit
men to kill the state’s entire list of material witnesses in one case. Last year a
narcotics agent was killed in Tampa by a contract assassin, Two attempts have
been made to kill an investigator for the state attorney in Fort Myers, and a
$50,000 contract is out on him now, United States Customs officers in Miami
narrowly eseaped death on two occasions when their aireraft were sabotaged.

muggling generates such an inordinate amount of cash that money comes to
be a commodity meaning almost nothing, A $70,000 customized speedboat used
to meet mother ships is burned after two trips. A DC-7 carrying $12 million
worth of marijuana is abandoned at a remote Georgin airstrip. A giant freighter
being pressed by the Coast Guard is scuttled as the crew dives overboard and
seeks refuge aboard the Coast Guard vessel. Tomorrow is another day.

Big smuggling rings—those generating several million dollars each week—are
too well connected to have any fear of state or federal agents. Small-time smug-
glers flying occasional loads in light twin-engine ajreraft swarm across the south-
castern coast in numbers too great to stop. They nickel and dime the feds to
death. But the mid-level smuggler with several boats and aireraft stands the

greatest risk of arrest. Ie is envied by the little man and is a potential threat to-

the big man, so both act as informants. Even so, except for the bunglers and
incompetents, the smugglers are rarely caught. They have’little to fear from
federal agencies, as those agencies are more involved in intramural bickering,
backbiting, and turf protection than in cooperating to stop the flow of marijuana,

The agencies are crippled by internecine squabbling reaching such depths of
petulance that the DEA recently ordered Customs to stop sliowing a reel of film
taken in Colombia during a drug-busting operation. The DEA said it was “in-
appropriate for U.S. Customs to make any presentation to any law enforcement
conference, statewide grand jury, or congressional committee on the topic of
drugs,” since that was the primary responsibility of the DEA. In short, the DEA
ordered Customs not to brief fellow lawmen, grand juries investigating marijuana
smuggling, or even congressional oversight committees.

The DIEA is the lead agency in what a number of U.S. Presidents have grandly
referred to as the “war on narcotics.” But the agency has had eredibility problems
since its inception in 1973 as part of Nixon’s Reorganization Plan Number Two.
It wag born as Watergate bubbled over and no one had time for the care and
feeding of the DIEA during numerous personnel changes, frequent identity crises,
and numerous allegations of both domestic and international improprieties. Iven
today, many law-enforcement agencies think that mid-level DIZA bureauerats are
arrogant, secretive, and incompetent and that their words and actions demonstrate
only a nodding familiarity with human rights and Supreme Court decisions.

Reorganization Plan Number Two gave the DEA all intelligence-gathering
duties related to narcotics—a mandate the ageney guards with unwavering zeal,
particularly against Customs, which until recently had such a sophiscated intelli-
gence operation that it routinely infiltrated smuggling rings and flew to Colombia
as crew members, served as gas pump attendants for smugglers, and advised
smugglers on routes and tactics. The DEA no longer allows Customs to gather
intelligence.

Customs has problems even in its narrow interdiction function, especially in
Florida, Georgin, and South Carolina—the funnel through which marijuana is
poured from Colombixa to the United States. Until 2 year or 5o ago most marijuansa
came into the United States from Mexico. But the quality of Mexican dope, like
the quality of Mexico’s other national products—prostitution and tequila~suffered
a drop in quality. Millions of U.8. dollars went into a Mexican enforcement effort
that hurt marijuana production. The paraquat scare cut back the buying of
Mexican dope even more and efforts to pass it off as Colombian did not work. Even

though most people still perceive Mexico as the primary source of dope, all is-

relatively quiet along the Mexican border. About ninety percent of the marijuana
coming into the United States comes from Colombia.
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However, the most sophisticated equipment and special enforcement efforts
‘historically have gone to patrol the 2,000-mile Mexican border. Customs officers
there fly 270-knot Mohawks and a éitation jet to chase single-engine Cessnas,
while in Miami a couple of surplus S-2 Trackers, helicopters shot up in Vietnam,
and a forty-year-old B-26 seized from smugglers chase DC—4s, DC-6s, and DC~T7s
that haul upward of ten tons per trip.

It’s the same story with the Coast Guard. This agency is up against fast and
‘sophisticated boats with vessels that are few in number, ancient, slow, and
equipped wilth electronics manifestly inferior to that of smugglers. The Coast
Guard must patrol for oil spills, enforce the 200-mile fishing limits, conduct
search-and-rescue missions, remind people to wear life jackets, maintain buoys
and navigation devices, conduct safety inspections, and interdict mother ships.
With summer here and coastal boating increased, the Coast Guard is too busy to
be considered a factor by smugglers.

Almost every boat and aircraft smuggling marijuana reaches its destination.
The DEA and Customs once said they caught maybe ten percent of them, but
that was hefore they had any idea of the magnitude of the smuggling operation.
The true figure is closer to two percent.

“The government has never really made a commitment to stopping dope,”
says one front-line nareoties officer in Florida. “It’s just like Vietham-—we're
not in it to win.”

The one exception was Operation Stopgap, a secret forty-five-day enforce-
ment effort inside Colombia that ran from late December of 1977 to mid-February
of 1978 and resulted in the seizure of two-dozen boats and numerous aireraft. doz-
ens of arrests, and marijuana worth a street value of $220 million. But the DEA
committed such monumental blunders that it had to keep quiet about its greatest
success, to veil it with secrecy, and forbid other federal agencies to discuss it.

During Operation Stopgap, the DEA and Customs conducted flights over the
Guajira peninsula and offshore waters to identify clandestine airstrips and to
monitor mother ship traffic in Portete Bay and other locations. The overflights
were conducted on an average of twice daily. After each flight, pilots contacled
Miami on high-frequency radios and passed along information on the types of air-
craft seen loading, tail numbers, and probable arrival time in the United States.
The same was done with ships. The Const Guard blockaded the Yucatén Channel,
the Windward Passage, and the Mona Passage. Both the Coast Guard and Cus-
toms piled up an impressive interdiction record. Boats and aireraft that penetrated
the blockade could be tracked down at leisure because the DEA quite literally
had their number.

The DEA, bhecause of alleged excesses commited in foreign countries, has a
congressional order not to participate in overseas police actions. But when Cus-
toms, on an overflight near the coastal town of Dibulla, sighted a large stash and
an aireraft being loaded with marijuana, the DEA called in an armed Colombian
helicoper strike force.

The Bell Jet Rangers—a gift from the U.S. State Department—Ilanded, fright-
ened away most of the traffickers, dropped off part of the assaulb team, then
went airborne again te track down fleeing smugglers. DEA pilot John Stevenson
landed his yellow Cessna 310 and was not impressed with the enthusiasm of Colom-
bian law enforcement. Bo this armed American agent ran through the bush
exhorting Colombian Customs, the DAS, and Army troops to move their asses

-and eatch those smugglers.

As traffickers were arrested, the helicopters returned fo land. Aloard one
was an observer from the Colombian attorney general’s office who, in his ex-
citement, was waving an automatic pistol. He shat the pilot in the hack while the
chopper was still airthorne. A second pilot took control and landed. Stevenson air-
evacuated the wounded pilot to Barranquilla. The pilot was later transferred to
Miami, where he is still undergoing therapy. He is paralyzed for life.

The Dibulla raid resulted in the seizure of 165 tons of marijuana—until then
more than twice the amount of the previous world’s record seizure.

The DAS officer placed in charge of the stash until it could be burned moved
4,000 pounds to the beach and tried to sell it to o mother ship. He removed the
vital parts of the three custom-made baling presses. The DEA took the remaining

- parts of the presses, which could be easily replaced, and dropped them from

a helicopter into the ocean. In sccret briefings with congressional leaders and
government officials, the DIEA takes considerable pride in pointing to photographs
.of a hovering chopper with a big splash underneath.
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The next day a local dope lord showed up and offered g DAS officer the equiva-
lent of $1.4 million for the stash. The DEA says the freshly haled marijuana was
burned but reluctantly admits that “several tons” might have been pulled from
the ashes and put back into the pipeline.

During most of the overflights in Operation Stopgap, no Colombians were
aboard U.8. aireraft. The DA conceived, directed, and executed what turned
out to be an enforcement effort in a foreign country.

Stopgap provided the first hard evidence of how much marijuana was heing
smuggled from the Guajira, Until then, the DIZA, which specializes in interna-
tional intelligence and has four agents in Bogotd, said 50,000 pounds per week
were coming out of Colombia. This turned out to be one tenth of what the DEA
documented was being smuggled out and what is still only part of the total.

In April, flushed with the success of Stopgap but frustrated because it could
not publicize the coup, the DEA returned to Colombia for another enforcement ef-
fort, facetiously referred to as “Son of Stopgap.” The DEA, which could then
operate in Colombia pretty much as it chose, took extraordinary security pre-
cautions back home. The agency used a Piper Navajo and a crew from another
region rather than from Miami and told neither Coast Guard nor Customs that it
was returning to Colombia.

Timing for the trip was based on intelligence that a DC-7 would be making a
major haul from an area used as o stash by Colombian dope lords. The first day
that overflights were conducted, the DC-7 was located on a dirt strip near Rio-
hiacha, A waiting strike force was called in, the bust went down, the aireraft and
more than $60,000 were seized, and the crew was jailed. (Local police released the
erew at two a.m. several days later.)

After the bust, the DEA ordered the strike force to search for the stagh. Heli-
copter pilots began a circular search pattern and located four nearby warehouses
containing more than 570 tons of freshly baled Colombian gold—upward of
1,140,000 pounds of grass only ten weeks after Stopgap seized 700,000 pounds in
the same area.

The U.8. ambassador in Bogota asked DEA administrator Peter Bensinger to
notify news media about what great things Colombia was doing in stopping the
flow of marijuana. Bensinger announced the seizures and gave Colombia all the
credit. No one seemed to think it strange that a U.S. bureaucrat was announcing
the results of an enforecement effort in a foreign country. A parallel would be the
%}H’s announcing that Polish security forces had broken up a counterfeit ving in

arsaw.

Bensinger kept the aireraft and erew in Colombia until early summer, flying sur-
veillance flights not only over the Guajira but over the Llanos, the fertile plains
southeast of Bogota where marijuana grows in even greater amounts than on
the Guajira. Neither Customs nor the Coast Guard were ever notified of any
aireraft or boats sighted in Colombia.

“You can’t be down in the Guajira and not get information every day. It’s crimi-
nal not to send it back. It’s neglect. It’s roften politics,”’ said a Customs officer.

“T’ve given up trying to figure out why DEA doesn’t trust the Coast Guard,
when part of our job is to interdict smuggling vessels,”” said o Coast Guard officer.

The DEA, which earlier had ordered Customs not to show movies taken during
Operation Stopgap, took its own movies during the follow-up operation. Dave
Burnett says the footage provides documentary evidence that 570 tons went up in
smoke and that none was put back in the smuggling pipeline. “I say it all burn
down to a pile of ashes,’”’ he says. But Bensinger, who had promised photographs
taken afi]the four burn sites, later backed off, saying the movies didn’t turn out
very well.

In this, the umpteenth year of America’s war on drugs, Bensinger sounds a
confident note and predicts happy days ahead.

He says Colombia shows signs of increasing cooperation with the United States
in cracking down on smuggling. While this is true, it also i3 true that Colombia
provides sanctuary for more than 300 refugees from U.8. narcotics charges and will
not extradite them. It is true that the smuggling of marijuana and the coffee
business are in a race for the title of Colombia’s best-known industries and that
both operate in the open.

Bensinger talks most of all about the increased cooperation and weekly meetings
between the DE4. Customs, the Coast Guard, and other agencies. ‘They have
signed articles of cooperation and agreed to a long-term public love-in. But out.on
the street, the agencies are locked in mortal combat and the DEA’s major concern .
continues to be turf protection.
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Inevitably, any discussion about marijuana smuggling brings up comparisons
with prohibition. And there are many similarities. Techniques used by smugglers
are the same used in prohibition—mother ships loitering off Florida as speedbonts
dash out under cover of darkness for loads of contraband. Arguments favoring
marijuana parallel arguments used during prohibition: The government cannot
legislate morality; it’s impossible to stop marijuana if people want to smoke; it is
only a matter of time until marijuana is legalized. Millions of Americans use
marijuana regularly and subscribe to these arguments.

But lawmen contend smuggling can be stopped cold. They say the first step is to
offer crop replacement programs, financial inducements, or—if need be—economic
and political sanctions to stop marijuana at its source. They believe that if the
Colombian government made even a token enforcemen* effort, Pedro Dfvila
could not use police and military troops to take over a commerical airport almost
every night and that multi-ton stash warehouses and wide-open smuggling activity
on the Guajira could be slowed. The sce.ad step would be to lessen the U.S.
interdiction effort along thousands of miles of coastline and airspace from Maine to
to Texas and to focus enforcement in Colombia,

“If we could stay down there as we did during Stopgap, we could close down the
Guajira in a month,” one federal officer said. Air and sea debarkation points there
are concentrated in a small geographic area. Overflights and offshore patrols could
identify every aircraft and vessel leaving Colombia, the officers contend.

“Coast Guard and Customs could grab boats and aireraft, We wouldn’t get
them all but we could malke it too risky and too expensive for them to continue,”
one agent said.

The agents say that ever, though U.S, pressure curtailed opium production in
Turkey and the DEA virtuslly stopped marihuana coming out of Mexico, no
similar efforts appear to be forthcoming in Colombia. State and federal officers
will likely continue to fester with a raging impotence about how little impact they
have on smuggling from Colombia and about the apathy of millions of Americans
toward marihuana and its concomitant violence.

“It’s too bad,”” one officer said. “All it takes is for somebody to learn just a little
about what’s really going or out there and he’s on our side.”

Senator CuiLes. Were either of you concerned whether you were
going to make it back alive?

Mr. Brrricu. Very concerned.

Mr. Fruer. It took us 1 hour to get to 1,000 feet. :

Senator NunN. You were trying to get there? You weren’t trying
to stay down?

Mur. Fruer. No. There was no point in staying down at that point,
because we were over Colombian waters and had no fear of radar
detection.

Senator Cuives. What were your prearranged plans once you flew
back to the United States?

Mr. Fruer. We were supposed to penetrate around Boca Raton
and then fly west and then south. I don’t know from there.

Mzr. EvuricH. The point of drop was supposed to be out in the
Everglades in the vicinity of the jetport, just a little bit northeast
of the jetport.

Senator Cmires. That is where you were supposed to drop the
marihuana from the air?

Mr. Erurrcr. Yes, sir.

Senator CamLms. Will you describe, Mr. Fluet, what happened
once you entered the United States?

Mr, Fruer. We had some winds we didn’t know about, weather,
and we didn’t enter where we were supposed fo. We came in around
Pompano. We flew enough to avoid radar but that transponder was
working the whole time. So we were broadcast as to where you ure.

We flew northeast for while, then west, then dropped down to
about 500 feet and flew down toward the Everglades.
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Senator CurLes. By that time you had gotten tired of hearing
the beep, so you had taken the headset off so the beep wouldn’t
bother you?

Mr. Fuugr, That is exactly right.

Mr. Erurica. About 18 or 19 hours had gone by since we left
Fort Lauderdale and we were at o point where we were so tired we
didn’t really care about anything.

Mr., Frugr. That airplane was really hard to fly. It took both of
us all the time on the controls.

Senator CurLes. It took you 10 hours down and 3% to 4 hours on
the ground. How long was the flight back?

b I\Er. Evrrrice. About 104 hours. We had headwinds on the way
ack.

Mr. Frouer. It was longer coming back. We were heavier.

Senator Cuines. You had really been in the airplane and on the
ground 24 hours; you hadn’t had any sleep?

Mzr. Ervrici. No sleep, nothing to eat.

Senator CuiLes. Both of you were having to literally fly the plane
to stay on the controls?

Were you to make radio contact with the ground crew?

Mr. Evnricn. On arrival?

Senator Cuires. Yes.

Mr. ErLrrcn. Yes, we were.

Senator Curnes. Did you make that?

Mr. Evurica. No. We were unable to.

Senator Cuines. Did you drop the marihuana over the Everglades?

Mr. BErurice. Yes, we did.

Senator Curnes. What altitude were you flying at the time of
the drop.

Mr. Eviricn. About 150 feet.

Senator Cuines. Didn't you have a lot of turbulence that day?
Was that a concern to you to be flying?

Mr. Erurica. That is why we were both having to be on the con-
trols. It took both of us to manhandle the airplane.

_ S(i,nmaor CurLes. You were just literally trying to muscle the
airplane.

enator Nuny. Why did you drop the marihuana? Was it to be
able to land safely or were you afraid you were about to be appre-
hended? What was the reason for dropping it?

Mr. Ernrrcu. It was a predetermined thing.

) S]enn,t?or Nunn. You had already determined where you were going
bo dro

Mr.pELLRICH. Yes.

Senator Nunn. At that stage did you know the law enforcement
people had you under surveillance?

Mr. Errricn. We had suspicion or that feeling.

Mr. Fruer. Because we couldn’t find radio contact. We hadn’t seen
anybody. We couldn’t make radio contact, couldn’t see anybody on
the ground, didn’t know where anybody was. So we were guessing,
but we hadn’t seen anybody in the air.

Senator Nuny. What time of day or night was this?

Mr. Ertricu. It was about 11 o’clock in the morning, Saturday
morning,. :




642

Senator Crres. Did you drop all the marihuana in the drop zone?

Mzr. EriricH, Yes, we did.

Senator Cuines. You dropped that info the right area?

Mr. Brurics, I wouldn’t say in the right area. We had strung it
around quite a large area. It was all out of the airplane,

Senator Cuines. The plane flew a little better after you got all of
the marihuana out of it?

Mr. Ernrica, Much better.

Senator Curres. What transpired after all the marihuana had been
dropped from the sirplane?

Mr. Brueice. We proceeded north or northeast and flew up to
Orlando.

Senator Curnes. That is where you had planned to land?

Mr. Erurica. Yes. We landed the airplane where we had planned,
to land it at the Orlando airport.

Senator Curues. Which airport?

Mr. Brurics. Herndon,

Senator Cries. What happened when you landed the plane?

Mr. Enuricu, Subsequently we were apprebended by an Orange
County and Orlando, is it? The county sherifi’s office apprehended us
when we shut the sirplane down; held us until customs officers got
theve, which took about a half hour after we landed. They showed up.

Senator Cumiums. The customs people showed up about half an
hour later?

Mr. ErnricH. Yes.

Senator Curues. Mr. Ellvich, what were your motives for be-
coming involved in this operation?

Mr. Exnrica. Mainly, of course, it is money. But we had had
saveral prolonged strikes at the company and some large medical
bills that I had from a couple of accidents my wile had been in.

Senator Crrues. Mr. Fluet, what were your motives?

Mr. Frugr. After counseling for 1 year to try to find out, money
was part of it but not the whole thing. Sense of disehchantment with
my life, the adventure, the excitement. I don’t know anything else.

Senator Crrrss. I understand that with the concurrence of the
U.S. attorney’s office that Federal prosecution in this case was de-
clined in favor of State prosecution and then the State of Florida
granted both of you immunity for your testimony before the State
attorney.

D?? either of you have criminal charges pending against you at this
time

My, Erurica. No, sit.

Mr. Frurr. No, sir.

Senator CuiLes. At this time, Mr. Chairman, I would like to put
in as exhibits, sworn statements of both My, Fluet and My, Ellrich,

Senator Nuny. Without objection.

{The documents relerred to were marked *Exhibit Nos, 52 and 53"
Tor refe]rence and are retained in the confidential files of the subcom-
mittee. :

Senator Cuizms. Would yvou explain to the subcommittee, if you
could, the impact this incident has lind on your lives as well as some
ol the events which occurred after your arrest?

38-746~-pt, 2~—T9—3
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Mr. Frerr. The first person T talked to other than law enforce-
ment officers and officials, whatever, after we were arrested was a
man from the company I worked for who told me I was fired. So [
lost my job, I lost my career. My career came to an abrupt halt,

The months that followed, my wife left me. I lost my children, my
home, put it up for sale because I needed money.

Senator Crines. Mr. Fluet, what advice would you give to some
person that $50,000 is held out to, that you can make a trip, in a
blane, deliver one package on a plane, marihuana, cocaine or anything
%ike that, you could make just one trip and be on easy street?

Mr. Fruer. The incident ended up as a very positive experience
for me because it has given me a much more clear awareness of my
own personal values. My priorities are quite clear. The problem is
that the money seemed great in the first place. Then it cost me every-
thing that I had.

But then it gave me the courage and the insight to establish my
priorities and my children live with me again now. I have them back
and T have built another career, started in a new profession.

Now this has come up. I don’t know if that will happen. I hope my
name won’t be mentioned in the papers. But I don’t know.

Senator CriLes. Would you say that it was really more positive
that you were caught on the first trip?

Mr. Frurr. The best thing that ever happened.

Senator Criues. Than if you had been successful?

Mr. Frurer. Yes, siv, My advice would be that the answers are at
home, not in Colombia.

Senator CumLes. The answers are at home, not in Colombia?

Mr. FLueT. Yes.

Seralor CurLes. Fasy go was not always so easy.

Mr. Ellrich?

Mr. Ervrien. I don’t think there is an easy way. I think T would
advise anyone that is thinking about doing anything of this nature
not. to do it. Absolutely not to.

Senator Currzs. What kind of impact has this had on your life?

Mr. Buiricu, Of course it has cost me a tremendous amount of
money and I have had to sell my house and move my family. I was
fortunate enough to keep my job. I hope I still keep it.

Senator Nun~. Mr. Fluet, after you were arrested and you related all
of that to us, were you ever threatened as to your testimony?

Mr. Frurr, Yes, sir, one time. A man, right after I got out of jail.
We spent the weekend in jail after we were arrested, it was a holy day
weekend. I think it was the first night, or perhaps the second night,
whenever I got home. I got home, T received a call from a, I don’t
remember his name, a man from the DEA who made the obvious
stateraent; says that, you know, I have had a good life up until then.
I{ T cooperate he would give me immunity. All that sort of thing.

I was scared, confused at the time, and remembered people were
reading my rights for 3 days and all. I told him I didn’t know what
I was going to do, but the rights statements told me to talk to an
attorney and that 1s what I was going to do.

Hung up the telephone; 15, 20 minutes later the phone rang again,
and I don’t know who it was. Someone at the other end told me if T
spoke to the DEA, anybody else, whatever, threatened me.
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Senator Nuny., What did they say?

Mr. Fruzr. They threatened me, me and my family, whoever it
was. No one told me, but talking to the DEA was insanity. Obviously,
it they couldn’t keep a secret for 20 minutes, it would be absolutely
worthless,

Senator Nuxy, You mean you think there was a connection between
the two calls?

Mr. Fruer. It happened 20 minutes apart. I don’t know that there
was, but it was enough of a coincidence, it damned sure set my mind.

; h‘e;mt or Nunxy. Were you threatened any more? Was this the extent
of it? '

Mz, Fruer. I was never threatened again,

Senator Nuxw, Mr. Ellrich, were you ever threatened by any one
concerning your testimony?

Mr. Eririca. Not other than law enforcement people that nrested
me off an airplane that I came in on, my job, the awrplane I came in on
when I landed at Miami and six law enforcement people there, cus-
toms, Dade County police, two uuldentified people arrested me on tha
State warrants and took me over'to g room in the west side of the ajr-
port and questioned me for about 1}4 to 2 hours and said that they
had arrested some known hitman and that he had a list in his hip
pocket and my name was on it. II' T didn’t cooperate with them, they
were going to turn him loose. That is the only threat that I have had
in connection with this as far as I know.

Senator Nunw, Nobody from the criminal element ever threatened
you?

Mr, Eriricn. No.

Senator Nuxx. Mr. Fluet, nobody ever directly threatened you
excepb that phone call?

Mr. Frugr. Not an overt threat. That phone call was an overt
threat. There may have been some veiled ones, nothing that really
stood out.

Senator Nunn. Do you know Piazza?

Mr. Frumr. No. I met him one time shortly after we were avrested;
went to his house, and there was some {riendly veiled statements then
but nothing overt.

Senator Nunn. What kind of thinly veiled statements?

Mr. Fruger. It is wise to keep my mouth shut, to be good.

Senator Nunw~. Just implied, but not direct?

Mz, Fruzr. That is right.

b Selnator Nunw. Why did you go to his house? Did you ever put up
ond?

Mz, Frouer. I didn't know. I was very confused at the time. It was
the first night I got out of jail. I was really just in kind of semishock.
I didn’t understand what was going on. I was just kind of {ooling
around; I am not sure what his association was. I know I was not,
didn't receive any questions from him:

Senator Nuxw~. Did not what?

Mr. Fuyer, I knew he wasn’t going to be my lifelong (riend.

Senator NunnN, Is that the only time you had met him?

Mr. Fruger. The only time.

Senator CrLes. You went there with some of the other people in
connection with the arrest?

Mr. Frugr. Yes.
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Senator CurLes. Did anybody tell you e was behind this whole
operation or anything of that nature?

Mr. FruEr. Sir, I was then and I continued to be under the impres-
sion that I shouldn’t know anything about it. Any time somebody
would start talking about it, I would excuse myself and walk out.

Senator CuILEs. You didn’t talk about in any detail who was behind
it that night?

Mr. Fruer. No.

Senator CmiLes. Were you there, too, Mr. Ellrich?

Mzr. Evtrrcn. No, sir, I wasn'’t.

Senator Nuxny. Do you know Piazza?

Mzr, Errricr, Yes, I do. I have already testified that I know him
through the body shop. :

Senator Ntxn. You weren't in his house that night?

Mzr. Errrica. No, I wasn'’t.

Senator NvnN. Mr. Fluet, you weren’t directly threatened, you
were just given sort of an implied warning. Is that right?

Mr. Frver. Yes.

Senator NuvxnN. Not to do what?

b 1\{1-. Freme. Cooperate with the authorities, whatever, just to sit
ack.

Senator Nun~N. When did you decide to cooperate with the au-
thorities?

Mr. Fruer. I found myself, T was subpenaed and given immunity
which I did not ask for in Naples, and then I went into a room, was
told that someone had testified and had implicated me specifically
and it was definitely strong enough to convict me and further told
if T didn’t testify, T would go to jail on contempt in addition.

Sefnn?tor NuxnN. So you were given immunity and compelled to
testifly?

Mz. Fruer. Yes.

Senator Nu~nn, Is that the same with you, Mr. Ellrich?

Mr. EruricH. Yes, sir.

Senator CrrLes. I want to thank you very much for your appear-
ance and your testimony today.,

Senator Nun~, Thank you very much {or your cooperation. We are
most appreciative and also my thanks to your attorney.

Our next witness is Mr. Joseph D’Alessandro, who is the Staie
attorney of the 20th judicial circuit. We have another witness that is
going to be coming in a few minutes. But we wanted to go ahead with
Mr. D’Alessandro at this point.

Mr, D’Alessandro, we appreciate your being here. Do you want to
introduce your associate with you?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. Mr. Ralph Cunningham, chief investigator.
with my office.

Senator Nunn., We are glad to have you.

We swear in all of our witnesses before the subcommittee. Mr.
Cunningham, ave you going to give testimony, too?

Mr. CunNineHAM. Yes.

Senator NunN. Do you swear the testimony you will give before
this subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but
the truth, so help you God?

Mr. D’Avussanpro. I do.

Mr. CunninerAM. I do.
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TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH P. D'ALESSANDRO, STATE ATTORNEY, 20TH
JUDICIAL CIRCUIT FLORIDA; AND RALPH (UNNINGHAM, CHIEF
INVESTIGATOR

Senator Nunn. We appreciate very much your appearance today,
deeply grateful for your cooperation, and the cooperation of Mr. Cun-
ningham in assisting our staff in their overall investigation and work
here in Florida. You bave been most helpful.

I understand that you have a brief statement, and we will be glad
for you to start off with that before we get into any questions.

Mur. D’Armssanoro. Thank you.

Mzr, Chairman and members of the subcommiitee, I want to thank
you very much for giving me an opportunity to testily before you
today and to explain to you some of the problems that [ and local law
enforcement on the west coast of Florida have encountered in regard
to the smuggling of marihuana and cocaine from Colombia through
the west coast of Florida.

Before I go into details, I want to explain the type of circuit which
I represent and the Federal manpower which is available to us to
enforce the Federal laws. I might state I apologize for my voice. Some-
thing hit me in the throat and I am just getting it back.

Senator Nunn. I have got the same thing exactly, So I fully
sympathize.

IHave you got some water there?

Mr. D’Avmssanoro. I believe there is some.

In the 20th judicial circnit, made up of five counties, three of those
counties, Charlotte, Lee, and Collier, are located along the shores of
the Gulf of Mexico. One of the counties, Collier, is located within the
jurisdiction of the U.S. Southern District of Florida, headquartered in
Miami, snd the other two counties, Charlotte and Lec, ave located
within the jurisdiction of the U.S. Middle District ol Florida, head-
quartered in Tampa.

Mzr. Chairman, wo are faced today with a law enforcement problem
which does not limit itself geographically to the Fort Myers ares alone,
nor is this problem confined solely to the State of Florida. Qur problem
of dealing with an area heavily concentrated with narcotic smuggling
activity has produced adverse consequences to lasv enforcement author-
ities throughout the eastern seaboard, and possibly throughout the
Nation. If one is to look at this problem in its entirety, the impact
extends even to that of an international concern.

What I'm talking about is supply and demand. What we have
today is an enormous demand with an almost unlimited supply. What
we also have today is high profits and very low risk. Without full
cooperation of all those involved in the criminal justice system, we
can never reverse this order of high profits and low risks.

I feel certain that what I speak about before this subcommittee is
reflective of most other local law enforcement agencies. We are the
ones that suffer from the impact. We have to live with it. We are
most willing to cooperate fullly with other agencies, including the
Fiedeml authorities, but we are limited in our capabilities like everyone
else.

From my experience, this cooperation has developed into & one-way
avenue, coming to a bottleneck at the Washington, D.C., level, tied
up in a massive amount of redtape.
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Mr. Chairman, I am most appreciate of the subcommittee’s interest
in proceeding to clear up this mess.

I would be pleased to answer any questions you and Senator Chiles
may have.

Senator Nunn. Thank you very much. We have just heard testi-
mony, and I think you have been here for most of it, from Mr. Fluet
and Mr. Ellrich about narcotics, particularly marihuana smuggling
-out of Colombia.

Is this a typical kind of case? Is this unusual in many respects or do
you have a lot of this kind of activity?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. No; we have quite a bit. This is a typical
narcotics smuggling case. As you are aware, this is one where the
U.S. Customs got the information on it. They obtained a Federal
court order to put electronic surveillance on this DC-3. They inter-
cepted it when 1t came into the United States and followed it to when
it dropped its tonnage in the circuit in which I am State attorney.

At that time, the U.S. Customs requested help from the Collier
County Sheriff’s Department and they notified DEA, They came in.
Arrests were subsequently made. We were advised by the Department
of Justice that they declined prosecution.

U.S. Customs asked the Sheriff’s Department of Collier County
and my office if we would proceed with the investigation. We did,
and as part of that, we saw fit to grant immunity to the two individuals
that just appeared here befors you because we were attempting io
work up the ladder to get some persons we thought were much higher
:i[)rgvolved, that specifically being John Boyd, Tracey Boyd, and John

1azza.

We subsequently, through the immunity in this matter and other
information developed, did convict on rumerous cases John and
Tracey Boyd.

Senator Nun~N. How many people did you convict out of this
episode?

Mr. D’Aressanpro. To my recollection, there were three.

Is that right?

Mt. Cunninauan. That is right.

Senator Nuny. Three people in addition to the two we have heard
from who received immunity and were not prosecuted?

Mr. D’ArLEssANDRO. Yes.

Senator Nunw. Did you in fact go up the ladder to the Boyds?

Mr. D’Aressanpro. We did get the Boyds. It took us a couple of
years. But from information developed in this matter, that led us to
other things, we were able to successfully prosecute the Boyds.

Senator NunN. They weren't convicted on this case, but this
information helped you got them later on. Is that right?

Mr. D’ArLESSANDRO. Yes.

Senator Nunn. How about Piazza, did you prosecute him?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. No.

Senator Nunn. He was prosecuted by Federal authorities?

Mr. D’Avzssawpro. Federal authorities are handling that.

Senator Nunn. How was it that you got involved in this }?mrticulm-
case? Why did the Federal Government decline jurisdiction?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. I am not really sure why, but that is one prob-
lem we have had in the past. I think there are two or three reasons
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why the Federal Government in my experience have declined prosecu-
tions of this nature. One is our geographical area that we reside in.
As I said, my circuit is partially in one Federal district and partially
in another Federal district.

It has been my experience that DEA, I guess because of time or
space, distance and travel, they are reluctant fo come into our area
and handle the cases. If they can find a way out of it, they do.

. I don’t really know why the Federal Government declined juris-
diction.

Senator Nuny. Does that happen frequently?

Mr. D’ALEsSANDRO. Yes, sir. Prior, in the other administration,
it was very difficult to get the Federal Government to prosecute
drug cases. That has improved.

Ser;ator Nunn. Any kind of drug cases or particularly marihuana
cases?

Mr. D'Avussanpro. Marihuana. It has improved a great deal but
I think the YJ.8. attorney is still hampered by lack of prosecutors,
lark of seafl. T think that is a consideration that the Federal Govern-
ment considers.

Third, and I think an important factor, is the time that could be
be gotten in the State courts versus the Federal courts. Qur State low
used to have a period of time of 5 years for possession of marihuana.
I prepared legislation and got it to our legislative delegation where
they amended the law in the State of Florida to where you can get up
to 151 1yem's if you possess over a certain amount with intent to deliver
or sell,

We have had numerous occasions where the Federal Government
when we have gotten someone or someone has been arrested where they
are pretty high up in the criminal activities, where they have specifi-
cally requested that we prosecute because of the potential time that
they could recaive in s State court system versus a Federal system.

Senator Nuxy. Is this a burden on you or do you welcome the
opportunity to prosecute marthusna cases?

Mr. D’Aurssanpro. [ am not sure I welcome the opportunity.
We de it and we do it well, but it is & burden. It is a drain on manpower
of staff, just tremendous. It is a drain on the financial abilities, the
manpower of local law enlorcement to a tremendous degree.

Senator Nunw. I understand that you work pretty closely with the
Customs Service. Is that right?

Mz, D’ALgssanpro. Yes, sir; we do.

Senator Nunn. Do they have a more active operation in your
particular area than DEA does?

Mr. D’Avmssanpro. I think that is where the problem is. We have,
and have worked with Customs for a long time. I say we, I am talking
all law enforcement in my circuit. But I think Customs has gotten to
the point through rules and regulations recently that there is just not
much assistance that they can give us anymore.

At one time they could investigate their cases, but the rules and
regulations that have come down now, Customs cannot investigate
a case. They can’t actively work any investigations and they have to
call in DEA.

The problems that I see is DEA doesn’t cooperate, doesn’t come in,
I see these as very real problems, We cannot anymore, if we get lead
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time that something is coming down, that we are going to meed a
helicopter, a plane, or something is occurring out in the Gulf of Mexico,
we have 15, 20, 30 minutes notice, in the past Customs was very
efficient, would attempt to help us if they were available.

They still came {from Tampa and Miami, give us manpower and the
aircraft, but now you can’t even go through that.

Senator Nunn. When did all of this change? Has it been in recent
months, recent years? When did the rules and regulations binding
and restricting Customs activities come down?

Mr. D’ Avessanpro, I believe within the last couple of years.

Mr. CunNingEAM. It basically started when DEA was formed and
the legislation took away Custom’s international narcotics enforce-
ment priorities and gave those priorities to DEA. And DEA was
formecf as you well know, by the merging of many Customs agents
into DEA and changed from the old BNDD to the new agency DEA.

But even after that merger was completed, we progressively—the
cooperation got less and less and less as administrative policies and
rules came from the head of Customs as to what involvement they
could have in ongoing narcotics investigations.

As to the Iast memorandum that have come out in just the last few
months, where it even limits Customs air details to not being able to.
take a State or local law enforcement or another Federal agency
aboard their craft to work any cases without getting prior permission
from Washington, D.C,

Mr. CunnineEAM, Yes; it has. They also have started the marking
of their vehicles and the marking of their aircraft which is in my
opinion ludicrous to the apprehension of any narcotics smugglers.
Once you fly into an airport with an aircraft with Customs signs all
over it, that pilot is useful—his usefulness to infiltrate any narcotics
groups is completely aborted.

Senator Nunn. When did they start marking their automobiles and
airplanes?

Mr. CunnivgaAM. In the past few months.

Senator Nunn. 19787

Mzr. ConNingEAM. Yes.

Senator Nuny. Hus anybody given any reason why they have done
this, why they have tightened up so much in terms of their informants
and so forth?

Mr. CunNingHAM. The basic reason is that—the reasons we get is
that they have been forced to do this by administrative rules, the
ever going conflict, I guess, between DEA and Customs Service.

Senator Nunn. You think there still is a conflict between DEA
and Customs as far as you observe?

Mzr. ConnineraM. There is no doubt about it. You could talk to.
any law enforcement agency in the State of Florida and I am sure they
are going to tell you the same thing.

Mr. SrarrER. Do you also sense that from the DEA angle? Do the
DEA agents tell you this?

Mr. CunnivgEaM. Yes. On the street Jevel, the Customs agents,
the locals, us, the State, and DEA could get along fine, but as it
progresses to the regional and to the Washington, D.C., level of
administration, it just comes to a complete halt.
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I Dbelieve a perfect example of that would be Operation Stopgap,
which as you are well aware, was the overflight of South Americs,
clandestine airports in the Guadalajara Peninsula where probably
80 percent of the marihuana is coming out of right now.

Custorns and DEA were involved in that operation with taking
aerial photographs, transmitting that information back to the intelli-
gence center where it was disseminated to local and State law enforce-
ment agencies.

As Senator Nunn is aware in his home State of Georgia, a DC-7
aircraft, large four-engine aircraft was apprehended with a lavge
amount of maribuana on it from this information. But when you sea
memos, which I have copies of, that have been party to conversations,
{rom DEA saying that Customs was completely, their part in the opera-
tion was fruitless and they should be omitted from any further opera-
tions. When you have that type of bicker:ng and fighting

Senator Nunn. You viewed that as a good operation?

Mr. CunninagHEAM. Tremendous. It was the best thing that has
ever been done since I have been in narcotics and that has been 13
years that I can testify, that has ever been done to identify the
problem.

Thave is absolutely no doubt when you look at the films which your
staff has been made aware of and you see hundreds of thousands of
pounds of marihuana scattered along the beach and you see trucks
and trucks and trucks, one after anotbher, uncovered, hauling bales of
marihuana, there is no doubt in enybody’s mind that this is clan-
destine. This is covert, this is a complete covert operation.

It would be identifiable to any Government agency that wished to
pursue it at the South American level which is not being done.

Senator CrrLEs. You said you saw memos yourself from DEA say-
ing thet Customs had no part or performed no role in this operation?

Mr. Conymxaraym. That is correct. :

Senator CHiLES. A meaningful role? B '

Mr. CunwvineraM. Yes; your staff has been provided with those.

Senator Nunn. What level did those memos come from?

Mr. ConNineaam. That memo was initiated from Mr. Chasen,
who is the head of the Air Wing of the DEA Office in Miami, to M.
Miley, who is the Assistant Regional Director, I believe.

Senator Nunn. The thing that is puzzling to me about this is that
at the Washington level, DEA and Customs appesar to be working
together better at least at the very head than ever before, but you are
saying basically that is not the case as you see it in the field?

Mr. CunnineEaM. That is correct. Maybe it is the case of one hand
not knowing what the other is doing.

Senator Nunn. Somewhere the bureaucracy is getting lost.

Senator Cumues. Relate to me the incident that I understand you
mentioned about Clustoms not being able to take a phone call from
an informant having to have you all

Mr. CunnNivesaM. They have been basically instructed that they
are not to pursue any of their intelligence contacts in the Caribbean
Islands, in the South American countries. As you know, before DEA
took over the International Enforcement and Customs was involved
in it, they had an enormous intelligence built up, and very good.
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These people continue to act as informants and give information
on planes and boats coming this way.

Now we are put in a situation that they are not allowed to have
informants because, basically, that is an investigation and they are
not supposed to do investigative endeavors. So, in some cases our
office will accept the collect calls from the foreign countries and pass
the information on to Customs that aircraft is coming, since they can-
not put these telephone calls on their bills.

Mr. SraTrer. I think it is fair to say that this subcommittee of
the Governmental Affairs Committee is largely responsible for Or-
ganization Plan No. 2 which established DEA in 1973.

Nothing in our wildest imagination would have prevented Customs
from receiving telephone calls from their own sources overseas. So
if this is standard operating procedure at this point, it is not what was
intended by that plan.

Under the plan, DEA was to be the lead agency in dealing with
narcotics. Customs was to continue to cooperate with DEA. Receiving
phone calls would certainly be consistent with that kind of cooperation.

It is important for us to know and to do something to correct this
situation. If the Customs agents are unable to proceed, then that
has to be corrected. If this is true, it is a sad commentary.

Mr. D’AvLessanpro. Some of the problems in the coordination of
that, as you know, through this subcommittee, and through Con-
gressman Lester Wolfi’s committee, they have gone into this problem.

I testified in Hollywood, some months ago, and along with other
persons in the State of Florida. As you know, efforts were made to
get Customs offices, DEA offices established within the Fort Myers
area, the 20th Judicial Circuit.

We went for a long time, when are you coming, when are you com-
ing? What is the problem? Office space. They couldn’t get the space
through GSA.

Finally, Customs was advised that they had no money, couldn’t
get the space. I offered Customs and I offered DEA temporary space
n my office, let’s get this on the road.

DEA came down, looked at it, I haven’t heard from them ever
since. Customs came down, looked at it.

Senator Cuirms. How long ago did DEA come down?

Mzr. D’Avessanpro. They came, to the best of my recollection,
sometime in July, I believe. Customs came down, looked at the space;
thciyt said fine, we had three offices remodeled, they are working there
right now.

But without the other part of the team, DEA, we still have those
same problems. Then there is a bunch of administrative problems
involved, but when Customs got down, GSA lost their forms, they
didn’t have the furniture, phone requisitions weren't in, things of that
nature.

So they have been operating basically out of our office.

Senator Nunn. Senator Chiles is the expert on GSA. I guess we
will turn that matter over to him. [Laughter.]

Senator Cuinms. GSA is having their problems right now. You
have provided office space. You provided that yourself and they
are now, Customs is avalling themselves of that, but you haven't
heard from DEA.
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Mr. D’Avressanpro. That is correct.

Senator CriLes. Having Customs is like having half the arm
because they can’t go forward with an investigation. They are sup-
posed to turn it over to DEA once they find the narcotics.

Mr. D’Avimssanpro. That is correct. We have seven Customs
officers and one supervisor, Customs personnel, presently in Fort
Myers in the space we gave them.

Senator CriLes. We listened to the testimony with a little shock
today about the two pilots saying this military convoy comes out
to the plane, they think they are about to be arrested, they set up a
defense perimeter around the plane, they are actually protecting the
loading of the drugs on the plane.

You got that same information. Do you put any kind of credence
into that kind of information?

Mr. D’Avsssanpro. When we first took statements from these
individuals, first learned that military police, army personnel were
helping load a plane with marihuana in o commercial aivport, we
didn't put much belief in it.

But through subsequent investigations and information that we
have developed on our own, received from other agencies, I am totally
convinced that it is true. T am convinced the drug smugeling activities
in South America reach into all levels of the Government.

It can’t go on without high officials allowing it to go on. We have
traced money. When I say we, I don’t mean just myself and my
office but many, many agencies have traced moneys, and we know
they are coming through banks in the Miami area.

bSen%Ltor Cures. What kind of sums of money arve you talking
about

Mr. D’Avsssanpro. We are talking in excess of $70 million,
$80 million; this money is being funneled to persons in those countries
in high Government areas.

Mr. CunniNeEAM. That money is basically from one group. I
think the total money picture going through 9 or 10 south Florida
banks is going to represent $1, $1.2, $1.3 billion.

Senator NunnN. You are talking about how much?

Mr. CunNingHaM. $1 billion.

Senator Nuwn. In what period of time?

Myr. CunniNemaM. Probably 23 months, close to 2 years.

Senator Nunn. You are talking about $1 billion flowing through
south Florida?

Mr. CunNinguaMm. Through south Florida; yes.

Senator Nunn~. A billion dollars flowing through south Florida in
a couple of years period of time? ) _ .

Mr. CuNNINGHAM. Yes, that money 1s being transferred to various
foreign markets and offshore banks. ) .

Senator Nunn. Have you got a money flow investigation going
on now?

Mr. CunNiNgrAM. Yes; we do.

Mr. D’ALEssANDRO. Yes.

Senator Nun~. The subcommittee has been looking for many
months at the whole money flow situation here in south Florida and
the potential of doing more work on money flow at the Federal level.
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We are very interested in that subject. Senator Percy has been
“vitally involved in that investigation. Of course, Senator Chiles and I
have also. Since Senator Percy could not attend these hearings, we
decided to delay witnesses that will testily about money flow until we
can have hearings either here or in Washington after the first of the
year.

‘We wanted to make sure Senator Percy could be in attendance when
we talked about money flow. We look forward to continuing to work
with you on that. I think that is one of the most important potential
law enforcement vehicles for really gettung the people who are at the
top of these organizations.

I assume you are pursuing those kinds of investigations more now
than in the past. Is that right?

Mr. D’ALESSANDRO. Yes, we are, sir.

Senator Cuires. Since your office has been involved in so many
extensive drug smuggling investigations, have you reached any con-
clusions or deductions of what the U.S. Government can do to help this
problem?

Mr. D’Avessanbpro. Yes, I have, Senator. I think the decision has
got to be made that they are either going to enforce the Federal laws
that are on the books and make the commitment and devote the man-
power, the effort, whatever is involved in enforcing, or to go ahead and
tell the public that in reality we are not enforcing the laws, that we are
doing it from time to time not to be criticized by the medis.

In my opinion, an all-out effort has not yet been made. We are
talking about from a law enforcement point of view, we are talking
about some of the most vicious type activities. You are talking money,
you are talking killing people, contract killings.

We had one recently in Naples, and a fellow down in the Boyd case
with contracts on people’s lives. These are things that are of great
concern to the public. I think the Government has got to make &
commitment to do it.

I think very importantly one other aspect, you have an opportunity,
I think everyone knows that this type of activity is organized. You are
talking organized criminal activity. You have an opportunity for law
enforcement to make inroads and climb that ladder in this field than
you do in any other area,

You are not going to—prostitution doesn't get you in it; loanshark-
ing doesn’t get you in it, but this puts you in the direct step in the
1adder to climb up the ladder.

I think the commitment is needed if we are going to do it.

Senator Cuires. What do you think has to be done to actually make
that commitment and to see the Federal Government carry out their
commitment?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. I think basically two or thrse things. One, the
manpower commitment, the money commitment to enforce the laws.

But second, no matter how much law enforcement you have, you
are not going to stop the trafficking in marthuana. It is going to con-
tinue. The only way I know it can be stopped is from the other level,
through the legislative process to put pressure on the countries where
it is being grown and imported into this country, to either cut off
their foreign aid, or some type of matter of something of that nature,
or to coordinate efforts between our Government and governments in
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South America, Mexico, very, very strongly, coordinate in this matter;
to enforce the laws.

But I am not sure I see that happening. We have difficulty coordi-
nating between Customs and DEA. I am not sure we can do it.

Senator Nuny. Are you saying if we can’t even coordinate bhe-
tween our own Federal agencies properly it will be hard to coordinate
between our country and another country?

Mr. D’Avmssanpro. That is right.

Senator Nunn. Were you encouraged at all by the announcement
by the Colombian Government that they were going to vigorously
enforce the law and perhaps even shoot down airplanes? What was
your view about the announcement?

Mr. D’Avgssanpro. I heard it. Let’s say I hope it comes about,
but I will wait and see. I am not very encouraged with that statement.

Senator Nuxy., We should mark you down as skeptical?

Mr. D’ALessaANDRO. Yes, sir.

Senator Crims. What kind of problems do you have in trying to
share information or get informetion back {rom the different Ifederal
agencies? Let’s take them: the FBI, then IRS, Strike Force, U.S.
Attorney’s Office, DEA, Customs.

Mr. D’AnessaNpro. Let me preface my answer with some excep-
tions on a person-to-person type basis or relationship that we have
developed with someone in those agencies. Other than that, it is a
one-way street. It is give from the State and get nothing back.

Senator Cuires. You have got to explain that a little bit more, I
think that is a term one-way street that a lot of people in the trade
understand, so the public can understand. What do you mean when
you say a one-way street?

Mr. D'Avessanpro. They want our information, and we give it
to them, and assist them in whatever they need assistance in.
But when we need assistance, or information, we don’t get it, There
are numerous times when we are doing an investigation, facts have
been brought to us, and arrest has been made, and 1t doesn’t develop
enough where you can prosecute.

We feel that there is something there IRS should look at. Tt is
nearly impossible to get their attention, to get them to look at it
from my experience.

Mr. Cunningham deals with them daily and he probably could
answer that in much more detail.

Senator Nunn. Are you talking aboub the IRS in particular?

Mr. CunningHAM. Yes, but the Internal Revenue Service, as
you know, in their defense, I would like to say they are precluded by
law from disseminating any information that they receive or any
information that is on any income tax disclosure forms.

Senator Nuwn. That is a law we are taking a close look at in this
subcommittee. We have heard of one complaint after another about
how this law ties the hands of IRS. We even heard a case of where
they discovered a whole narcotics ring in the course of investigating:
a tax refurn and couldn’t make that information available, or weve
very reluctant to. ‘

Mr. CuxnineHAM. That is true. Tt is an absurd law, I think. It
i$ o situation where you have a law enforcement agency such as IRS
that becomes aware of possibly even murders, contract killings, ex-
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tortion, narcotics, and it is punishable by 5 years if that TRS agent
discloses that information to another Federal agency or another State
agency.

Senator Crrnes. What about the provision that requires IRS to
notify someone when they are a target of an investigation? Have you
;ci%g?any change that this has made in regard to your dealings with

Mz, CunniNauam. Most definitely.

Senator Cuines. Has it affected you in regard to whether you will
share information with IRS now?

Mr. Cunyineuan. Certainly. Local law enforcement is not going to
provide information that they have on an organized crime target when
they know that target is going to be warned. We have the same
problem with the telephone company now in doing wire intercepts.

When you do a wire intercept, within a matter of 90 days, that
person is going to be notified that his telephone was intercepted or
even shorter period of time, depending upon the company. That would
make you think & long time in analyzing your investigation to see, are
we going to be hampered by this disclosure, will we have it completed
in this amount of time, or do we want to go further from here u
the ladder to other people involved? That disclosure will prohibit
that. It most definitely is so.

So we have to look at all of those angles and analyze them and see
where you want to go.

Senator CHiLEs. EfV’V]m‘r. about the Freedom of Information Act?
Have you seen that give you any problems with information that you
have shared?

Mr. CunNINGHAM. Yes, sir; it has.

Senator Cuires. Tell us how that occurred.

Mr. Cux§iNguaM. When you have an individual that is entitled
to, and privy to, the investigative matter that the Federal agencies
have put together on him, very often from that information, even
though the reports are written in a way to try to camouflage inform-
ants and witnesses, it is pretty easy to determine who gave up informa-
tion within the organization.

That information has resulted in contract killings. It is a definite
problem.

Senator Nuxy. Have you known that personally? Have you seen
that kind of example personally?

Mr. Cuxn~yiNgHAM. Yes, sir.

Mr. D’Avessanoro. I know of instances we have had—when I am
talking about this one-on-one relationship with people in law enforce-
ment, the FBI—a lot of times we get into something and the agent
will tell us, look, I will help you, but I can only go this far.

If T go further than that, I have to put it in writing, and then it
has got to be opened up. I see areas where that just creates problems
and hamstrings you in law enforcement. You find ways to help each
other but not as fully as one can.

Senator NunN. Are you saying that the agents themselves and the
people you work with in the Federal agencies like IRS, and so forth,
deliberately withhold this kind of information and deliberately make
it a one-way street? Or are you saying that the Federal rules, regula-
tions, and laws, like the Freedom of Information Act, and some of the
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IRS regulations and rules inhibit them from this kind of cooperation,
or is it somewhat of a combination?

Mr. D’Arnsssanbro. It is a combination of both. One of the rules
and regulations and the other has just been 11y experience on the State
level dealing with Federal, on the Federal level, that in the 10 years
I have been involved in it I have come to the common conclusion that
the Federal Government, dealing with them, is a one-way street. They
want what you have and they won't help you and share information
if they can get away from doing so.

Senator Nunn. It is & matter of attitude.

Mr. D'ALESSANDRO. Yes,

Mr. Convineaam. To be successful the rules ave going to have to
be broken, some of the rules in the Federal agencies. That happens
quite often. Sure, if Customs, to give you a perfect example, didn’t
break some of the rules that they are not supposed to fly out over to
the Caribbean Islands without permission {rom Washington and noti-
fying DEA and all that they are doing so they wouldn’t seize half the
vessels that they did.

Senator Nunn. Would it be an overstatement to say in sort of para-
phrasing that you feel like the Custorms agents have really been hand-
cuffed in their ability to effectively enforce the law?

Mr. CunvmveuaM. They have been destroyed. To give you an ex-
ample, the freighter, the largest shipment ever made, 115 tons ofl of
Jacksonville last month, Customs agents flew out and detected that
freighter and nominated for award, got the award out in Texas, and
then that was fine.

That was great, but in doing so, he said, well, T had to break two or
three rules and regulations to even do that. That is ridiculous.

Senator Nunn. Would you also say that the Internal Revenue
Service has been basically handcuffed in their ability to vigorously
desl with organized crime from a tax evasion point of view?

Mr. CunningHAM. Most definitely, and I think ever since Operation
Leprechaun, which occurred right here in south Florida, the whole
IRS policy has changed completely.

Senator Nun~. They have gone into the foxholes, haven’t they?

Mr. CunNNINGHAM. Yes, sir; definitely.

Senator Nuny. There is a definite change since that incident here
in south Florida?

Mr. CunniverHAM. Definitely. They had a lot of press, a lot of
political pressure, some justly and some unjustly, as to how it was
run. But in any instance because of that situation Washington has
decided to change their priorities.

Senator CrrLes. We have effectively lost them as being a participant
in the war against organized crime?

Mr. Cunningranm. Right. They were very effective, as you know,
in getting Hoffa and several organized crime people. They were
effective. .

Senator CmiLms. I think if you look back to the old days when
Capone owned half the town you couldn’t make a case any other way,
we ended up getting somebody on the tax evasion of the profits off
the illegal enterprise when we couldn’t get the information to convict
theffl against the enterprise itself {or their conspiracy or the enterprise
itself.
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Now it looks like we have pulled them out of the game.

Mr. CunvingHAM. I think it is a tragedy when they call IRS and
ask them to work on a multimillion dollar money flow case or narcotic
operation, and they advise you they have to be working on the wait-
risses at Hot Shoppes of the University of Miami for not turning in
their tips.

There is no comparison. Somewhere along the line, Government
has to put some prerogatives on where we are going, and what we want
to accomplish.

Senator Nuxw. Is that what is happening right now? When you are
trying to get the help frcm the IRS they are telling you they are
working on the tips and waitresses? Is that literal or hypothetical?

Mr. CunningaMm. That was not a hypothetical case; that was an
actual case.

Senator Nunn. What kind of case did you want them to work on?

Mr. CunnNingHAM. Narcotics. Basically, we wanted them to work
on the Boyd case, at the time, and a couple other individuals that are
ongoing investigations.

Senator Nunn. They were too busy checking tips?

Mr. CunnNingHAM. There may be many other reasons, administra-
tively, why they can’t. I don’t know.

Senator CrrLes. We certainly want to thank both of you for your
testimony and for the work that you have done. I think that attitudi-
nally there is something really wrong where you find strike forces and
the Federal authorities will not participate in, and share where much
of the information that they are receiving and getting from you all and
from the cases that you are making and also in many instances you
eqdhup being the one that makes the case that maybe they start out
with,

We want to thank you. That is again one of the big problems that
this subcommittee is going to have and that is to try to determine how
we put together that Federal team effort, what really must be a team
effort between the Federal, State, and local law enforcement if we are
going to get into really doing something about organized crime.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Nunn. Let me ask you one other question, if I could, Do
you have a good witness protection program at the State level?

Mr, D’Arzssanpro. No, sir; we do not. It is very nonexistent. It is
nonexistent, unless what a State attorney would do on his own. I have
%m.dlproblems with getting witnesses protected within the Federal

evel.

Senator Nunwn. That is what we are looking at, the Federal level.
I am just wondering if there is a model here in Florida we can follow.

Mr. D’Aressanpro, No, there is no model in the State of Florida
you can follow. In the Federal level we had one under the Federal
grotecblon, we ended up having to transport him back and forth

&cause they couldn’t do it. We have no program in Florida to model
after.

Senator Nunn~. On a scale of 1 to 10, if you care to, how would yon
rate the importance of a good witness protection program in trying
to come to grips with organized crime? '

Mr. D’ArLgssanpro. I think without it, you are never going to solve
the problem. I think it is very, very important.
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Senator Nuxw. You are sadly lacking in the State level and we
are sadly lacking at the Federal level, based on your observation.

Mz, D’AnsssAnDRO. Y es, sir.

Senator Nunw, Mr. Cunningham, do you have any statement
sbout that?

Mr. Cunniveuan. T think yvou arve definitely right. T would like
to see our legislative branch try to initiate some type of system and
definitely see the Federal program remodeled.

Asg it is now, due to publicity and the cases where . lot of witnesses
have received enormous amount of problems in this system, you
can’t even hardly talk a person into going into the witness program.

That is not of benefit. It is not a plus side {or us to say, hey, you
testily, we are going to get you protection; we are going to get you
n a witness program; you arve going to be relocated, identity, name
changed.

It is just something that requires enormous problems, tied up with
bm‘leaucmtic red tape to ever get a person in the program to begin
with.

Senator Nunn. Do vou believe that we can have a good witness
protection program? Is it one of those things that because of the
type of people you are dealing with, because of the prison systems,
and so forth, it is beyond owr reach, or do you think it is practical
and possible to have a good witness protection program at the Federal
and the State level if we really make that a priority?

Mz, CunNiNeEAM. T am not ready to give up on anything. I
dor’t want to throw up my hands and say, “I give up.” 1 definitely
think there is some hope {or improvement and changes and I would
like to see them. It is going to be up to people like yourself to do it,

Mr. D’Arrssanpro. I believe it can be done. It may not be totally
perfect. Tt woald be expensive, but it is something that is very,
very drastically needed.

Senator Nunn. Could we take some LEAA money and help both
‘the State and Federal level with the witness protection program?
Wouldn’t that be more productive than the way some of the LEAA
money is being tossed around now?

Mr. D’Avessanpro. Yes, sir. That is a whole other area, My
experience, one time I applied for LEAA money and it is the last
time. There is more redtape in that than-—

Senator Nunn. Not worth fooling with?

Mz, D’Avessanpro. Not in my opinion unless you change those
criteris and guidelines.

Senator Nuny. We appreciate both of you not only testifying
today, but your splendid cooperation. You, demonstrated what
cooperation can do in terms ol trying to work topether with the
Federal and State people as {ar as our subcommittee and our investiga-
tion is concerned. ‘

We veally do appreciate your assistance, both of you. We look
forward to continuing to work with you in the future.

At this point, we are going to take about a 10-minute break, mayba
15 minutes. We will be back here at 25 minutes'to 1, at which time
we will resume the hearvings.

[Brief recess.] ,

[Members present at time of recess: Senators Nunn and Chiles,]

38-T40-—pt, 2—7P—rdt
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[Members present at time of reconvening after a brief recess:
Senators Nunn and Chiles.]

Senator Nunn. The subcommittee will come to order.

We had intended to call before the subcommittee today John
Charles Piazza 111, who is now serving a 15-year sentence in a Federal
institution for conspiring to distribute narcotics and possession of
narcotics,

Mr. Piazza allegedly ran the Nation's largest narcotics trafficking
operations. e has not been called before our subcommittee today
because of the objections of the Department of Justice. The Justice
Department raised grave concerns about Mr. Piazza’s safety during
his travel to and from Miami, and during his stay here, because he
has been cooperating with this subcommittee and law enforcement
officials since his incarceration.

Mr. Piazza is in the custody of the Bureau of Prisons of the Depart-
ment of Justice. Though he himsell agreed to testify before these
hearings in Miami, the subcommittee must take into account the
judgment of those charged with his safety. Since the subcommittee
has neither the facilities nor the staff to provide for the safety of
witnesses, we must rely on the Department of Justice.

"The Justice Department also voiced its objection to the testimony
belore this subcommittee of Charles Keck, one of Mr. Piazza’s former
associates, for another reason. The Justice Department has said that
it opposed his appearance before this subcommittee because Mr. Keck
is appearing in a public trial here in Miami this week.

Since we will avoid the matters at issue in the trial as well as other
matters under active investigation by law enforcement authorities in
this hearing today, the subcommittee will call Charles Keck to appear
for this hearing,

Mr. Keck will be appearing voluntarily. I will ask the careras, as
I did in the case of the previous witness, to please turn away from
the [ront of the room as we bring the witness in.

This witness has also requested, under the rules of our subcommittee
on grounds of distraction, harassment or physical discomfort, thaf
during his testimony, television, motion picture, and other cameras
and lights should not be directed at him. Such requests, of course,
have to be ruled on by the subcommittee.

Under the circumstance, I think it is a reasonable request and I
recommend the subcommittee approve it. Is there objection? Without
objection, the witness is accorded that privilege under the rules of
the subcommittee, and I will again ask that all cameras be turned
away. I will ask the marshal to let me know when we can biing the
witness in.

Bring the witness in.

If you would please stand, Mr. Keck; the cameras are turned the
other way. We swear in all of our witnesses.

o you swear the testimony you will give before this subcommittee
will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help
you God?

Mr. Kncxk. Yes, I do.
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TESTIMONY OF CHARLES KECK

Senator Nunn. Before we begin your testimony today, the cameras
can resume—I want to explain to you your rights and obligations as a
witness before this subcommitiee.

Fivst of all, you have the right to have an attorney present with
yvou today. Do you understand that you have that right?

Mr, Krcx, Yes, I do, sir.

Senator Nuny. You do not have an attorney. Is that correct?

Mr. Krcex, That is correct.

Senator Nunn. Do you waive your right to have an attorney pre-
sent?

Mr. Keck. Yes, I do.

Senator Nunx. Do you understand that if you choose to have an
attorney, you would be able to consult with him at any time before
you answered a question?

Mr. Keex, Yes, 1 do.

Senator NunN. You have also sworn to testily truthfully before
this subcommittee. Do you understand your obligation as & witness
under oath?

My, Krek. Yes, T do.

Senator NuwN. Do you understand that you have sworn to testify
truthfully before this subcommittee in response to our questions?

Mr. Xrck. Yes. I do, sir.

Senator NunN. Then you understand your rights and your obliga-
tions as a witness before this subcommitice?

Mr, Keex. Yes, [ do.

Senator Nunw, Thank you.

Senator Chiles is going to begin the questions.

Senator Cuines. Will you state for the record your full name, sir?

Mr. Keex, Charles Frederick Keck.

Senator Cuines. When and where were you born?

Mr. Krcex. I was born in Philadelphia, December 26, 1938,

Senator Crmires. Did you grow up there?

Mz, Keex, Yes, I did.

Senator Cuines. Where did you go to school?

Mr. Krck. T went to public and parochial schools in Philadelphia.

Senator Cuines. How much education did yeu receive?

Mr., Kecxk. Tenth grade, sir.

Senator Crizes, Were you in the military servica?

Mr. Kzox. No, sir. 1 was not.

Senator CuiLes. When did you first come to Florida and for what
vegson?

Mr. Kuck. It was approximately in 1970, sir; I came down here for
medical reasons.

}Senator Crminzs. When did you come down to Florida te stay, and
why?

Ie}l'. Kecxk. It was about 1971 or 1972, T came down here to be
operated on by a doctor at Jackson Memorial Houpital.

Senator Curres. What kind of activities were you involved in in the
Philacelphia arvea prior to coming to Florida?

M, Kzrex. T was o fence of stolen goods.
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Senator CuiLes. What kind of fencing operation were you associated
with? '

. Mr. Krcx. I was associated with diamonds, guns, stocks, bonds,
just about anything, sir.

Senator CHires. Were you also involved with the pornographic,
fencing of pornographic materials?

Mr. Keck. Yes; I was, sir.

Senator Curnes. What was the source of the pornographic material?

Mr. Keck. The source, I had two sources, sir. I had a Robert Pyne
and a Buzzy Baldwin.

Senator CurLes. Did you ever see any indication that Casselli
was actually involved with Sam DeCalvacante?

Mr. Kuek. Yes, sir. Gene Casselli, “Cassel” was his other name,
had originally started buying stuff from me, pornography and so
forth for his own personal use. Then he decided that, and T told him
that I needed some funds, that I had connections to buy a lot of
jewelry, diamonds, and so forth, and some guns and he proceeded to
lend me some money to go into this operation.

He, at one time, I was in his office, and he had always told me that
he was connected to Sam the Plumber. Sam the Plumber is the man
that runs the New Jersey organized crime, Ile had showed me docu-
ments to this effect, that Sam had used him as a place of employment
for IRS purposes.

Senator CuirLes. You saw those documents?

Mr. Keex. Yes. I did, sir. They were in his office. He showed me
the documents.

Senator CHires. This would be how they would employ different
members to show that they had an employment and to cover an IRS
document? '

Mr. Kzucx. Yes, sir, correct, that they were withholding taxes,
staterments, things like that,

Senator CriLes. What did you do to support yourself when you
first came to south Florida?

Mzr. Krck. I opened up a body shop named Jet South.

Senator CuiLes. Was it during that time that you met Bob Eilrich
of National Airlines?

Mr. Keck. Yes, siv. Mr. Ellrich lived in the same trailer park that
I lived in and we became friends. I had got him interested in the body
shop. He wanted a little extra income.

Senator CurLes. Did he buy an interest in your body shop?

Mr. Ksex. It wasn’t actually my body shop. The body shop be-
longed to two other pilots from Bastern Airlines. I was like the general
manager. He did buy an interest from another gentleman that was
involved in it.

Senator CurLes. Did you have a body shop in Philadelphia before
coming to Florida?

Mr. Keck. Yes. I did.

Senator CriLes. Did you use that body shop as a front there
for your fencing operation? .

Mr. Kuck. Yes. I did, sir.

Senator Cuines. Was there any illegal narcotic activities going on
at the Jet South Body Shop, the one that you worked at here?
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Mr. Keck. No, sir, not at Jet South. I had another body shop in
Homestead, Fla., that there was illegal activities going on as f{ar as
narcotics.

Senator Curnes. Did you and Ellrich leave the Jet South Body
Shop operation?

Mr, Kuck. We did. We opened up Quality Auto Body in Home-
stead, Fla,

Senator Caines. What other partners did you have?

Mr. Kucr. I had a Joseph Bowers, that had been a partner of mine
in Philadelphia.

Senator CurLes. Ellrich was also——

Mr. Kuck. Yes; Bob Ellrich, Joseph Bowers, and myself.

Senator CriLes. How long had you known Bowers? )

Mr, Kecr. I had known Mr. Bowers since we were children
together.

Senator Crines. When did you open the Quality Auto Body with
Ellrich and Bowers?

Mr. Krcexk. I believe, sir, it was in 1973.

Senator Cmines. When did you first hear of John Piazza?

Mr. Krck. Probably 6 months or so later. I had been doing some
work for a fellow that owned a used-car lot in Homestead and he had
told me about this gentleman that he knew, named John Piazza, that
needed some paint work done on some of his Ferraris, his fancy cars.

Senator Cuirrs. When did you first meet him?

Mr. Krck, In this used-car lot, T had walked in there one day, he
happened to be sitting there.

Senator Camnes. What was your impression of him when you first
met him? :

Mr. Keck. Very wealthy, had a tremendous amount of jewelry on,
he carried himself very well. He had a new Eldorado sitting outside.

Senator Curres. Did he have any firearms?

Mr. Kucx, Yes, siv. From then on, every time that I ever seen
Mr. Piazza, he was armed; always had numerous weapons, automatic
pistols, shotguns.

Senator CurLes. Did he carry those on his person or in his car?

Mr. Kuck. No. He always had them in his car.

Senator Crnes. He impressed you as & man of some substance?

Mr. Kuck. Yes, very much so.

Senator Curnzs. What was the next contact that you had with him?

Mr. Keck. A few months later—well, at that time, we had a con-
versation in reference to painting his Ferrari and he called me up
about 2 or 3 months or so later and asked me if I would be interested
in coming down to his shop, looking at his Ferrari, which I did. I went
down and looked at the car.

Ser-iur Cuiues. This is the Ferrari that he left for you to paint?

Mr. Kxuck. Yes; correct.

Senator Cuines, Did you see any guns or narcotics in the car? ‘

Mr. Kecx. No narcotics, but T did see a pistol he was carrying with
him, because he took it out and put it in another vehicle-that he and
his girl friend left in, .

Senator Crrues. Did he have any ather cars foryou to paint {or him?
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Mr. Xrcx. Yes, sir. Right after that I did some work on a Lam-
broghini Espada, then an El Camino, a brandnew El Camino that he
wanted custom painted.

Senator Cuives. Did you see any marihuana or other narcotics in
any of the other cars?

Mr, Kucr. No. I saw quite a few weapons. He had a chrome
sawed-off shotgun that was mounted in tho El Camino.

Senator CaiLes. Where was it mounted?

Mr. KEeck. Between the seats, right behind the console in the car.

Senator Curnes. At some point, did you discuss with Piazza your
need for money to improve your body shop operation?

Mr. Kuex. Yes, I did.

Senator Crires. Describe that for us.

Mr. Kmex. Yes, sir. He kept telling me that he had always wanted an
interest in a place like this. He had a lot of interest in automobiles, he
had a tremendous amount of automobiles that he frequently painted
“because he was never satisfied with the paint work on them. He needed
just someplace to hang out and he said to me, I told him to further
gly business I needed some money to make the paint work look much

etiter.

He said that he would lend me $10,000 to buy some equipment, spray
booth, some odds-and-end equipment that we would need to make the
business better.

Senator Curnes. Did he loan that money to you?

Mr. Kok, Yes, he did.

Senator CuiLms. You mentioned that you saw guns in the auto-
mobile. Where did drugs first come up, or how did marihuana or drugs
first come up?

Mr. Keck. At one time he had pulled into the shop, in a Sedan de
Ville, which was a new one. It was a 1973 or 1974 automobile. He had a
couple hundred pounds of marihuana in the trunk. He had alot of trust
in me because we had talked about numerous things. Apparently he
had claimed he had me checked out with some people up north and
that T was OK.,

I told him at that time that T had seen the marihuans, if he had any
more, I felt I could do something; I could earn some extra money that
I suve could use.

Senator Cuines. At what price did you talk that you would be
interested in buying marihuana?

Mr. Kucr. At that time 1t was about $185 a pound.

Senator Nunn. Excuse me just a minute; why doesn’t the clerk help
him get some water there? He may be testifying for some time. He had
already had & pretty rigorous morning.

Let mo just mention this to you. If you want to smoke, take your
time, relax; if you want & cigarette, go ahead and have ona.

Mr. Kreck. We can talk while I am having a cigarette, if you don’t
mind, if it doesn’t bother you.

Senator Nunn. I just don’t want you to feel rushed.

Mr. Kuck. Thank you, sir.

Senator Cuirzs. Who were your people that you had in mind when
you mentioned this to Piazza?

Mr. Krck. Mr. Bowers, I had known from our operation in Phila-
delphia, and connections with a motorcycle gang up there, and with
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quite a few people in Philadelphia; also there was a Mark VonMandel
that owned a motorcycle repair place here in South Miami, was a
friend of Mr. Bowers at that time, that had been interested or had done
some dealings with marihuana.

Senator CumirEs. My understanding is the first transaction of
marihuana you were involved in had to do with Bowers. Describe that
for us, if you would.

Mr. Keck., Yes. Mr. Bowers called some people in Philadelphia and
they came down snd they came to the shop and they had brought,.
they had driven two cars with them.

We went out to Mr. Piazza's house. I took this gentleman out there.
Mr. Bowers stayed at the shop. The gentleman looked over the
marihuana, which was all over. It was in trucks, in the back of the
house; it was in the house itself, piled up in closets.

He inspected what he wanted to buy and I believe it was around
300 pounds at that time that he did buy, sir.

Senator Cuines. How much marihuana was there around the house
and in these trucks?

Mr. Xrcx. About 7,000 or 8,000 pounds, sir.

a SEI?IMJOI‘ CuiLs. Were the trucks closed? What kind of trucks were
hey?

Mr. Kecex. The one truck, sir, the large, which I had been instru-
mental in buying, was & large type van, straight job. That was in the
back of the house with a roll-up door. There was marihuana piled up
in that; in the showers, in the bathrooms.

Senator Curres. How well hidden was that in the house?

Mr. Kecx. It wasn’t at all, sir. Anyone who went into the bathroom,.
went into a closet could openly see 1t. It was there.

Senator Curves. It is our understanding that the next time that you
were involved in narcotics with John Piazza had to do with a delivery
of a load to Tampa and Atlanta. Describe for us what happened in
this situation.

Mr. Xecx. Yes. It was the end of this particular 7,000 or 8,000
pounds that I am telling you about. There was about 800 pounds left
over. Mr. Piazza was having a hard time getting rid of it because it
was the low part of the grade of marithuana.

There are many grades of marihuana. It is graded as you bring it in
and if they consider it like A, B, and C grade. This was like a C-minus.
grade. In fact, it could even have been a D-plus. It was that bad. It
had been well picked over.

This is all that was left. He wanted to get rid of it. I spoke with some
people that I had met through people in south Florida, from Atlanta.
They flew down here and spoke to me.

I told them that I had access to marihuana, all they wanted. We:
made srrangements to meet in Tampa. I would drive & load to Tampa,
or have someone drive it. I didn’t drive it. We put it in John Piazza’s
{ather's van, which was a construction van and just covered it up with
truck construction equipment. 4

When I say equipment, I mean like saws, canvases, paint buckets;
things of that nature. .

It was delivered over to Tampa. A gentleman over there from
Atlanta met us by the name of Bob Williams and a Mr. Joe Prado.
At that time he gave me $50,000 for the delivery of the marihuana.
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It was stored in his home that he had, what they called stash house
is a place where you have no connection to, but you store the mari-
huana there, and you have people watch it so that no one takes it
from you.

In the course of about a week, Mr. Prado probably gave me another
$25,000 to $50,000. He realized that it was a very inferior grade of
marihuana, but he was having a hard time selling it.

Mr. Williams felt that if we took it to Atlanta, he had a better
chance of selling it in Atlanta. So we loaded it back up in the van
and drove it to Atlanta.

Senator Crines. Who is Bob Williams?

Mr. Kucx. Bob Williams is a bookmaker and a loanshark in
Atlanta, Ga.

Sensator CrrLes. Had you met Piazza’s brother before and, if so,
when and where?

Mr. Keck. Yes; I had the occasion to meet Carl Piazza many times,
coming into my shop, doing odds-and-end things. For instance, like
one particular time, I had taken about 700 pounds of marihuana,
driven it for Mr, Piazza, out to meet his brother and drop that along-
side his brother’s house while another van backed up and loaded it
into the van and drove away; just on many occasions I had the occa-~
sion to meet Mr. Carl Piazza.

Senator Nunn. What was Piazza's brother’s name?

Mr. Kucg. Carl.

Senator Nunn. Where is he from?

Mr. Kxrck. He lives in Homestead, Fla. I don’t know. Originally,
T believe they were born in, around Atlanta, then went to Texas; the
family did.

Senator Nunw, Does Bob Williams still live in Atlanta?

Mr. Kner. To the best of my knowledge, yes.

Senator Nunn. Has he been prosecuted for narcotics traffic?

Mr. Kzrck. Not for narcotics traffic. I believe he was prosescuted
on boolkmaking.

Senator Nunw. Is he free now, or still in the penitentiary?

Mr. Keck. I couldn’t tell you if he is or not.

Sf%ngtor Nunn. But you had direct dealings with him in marihuana
traflic?

Mr. Krcr. Yes, T did.

Senator Nunn. Was this a one-time proposition for him, or do you
have any way of knowing? Was he in the traffic on a big basis?

Mr. Xuck. No; he was just more or less dabbling in it at that time,
sir. Later on, in the future, I understand that he got into it with other
people. I only saw Mr. Williams a few times after that occasion.

Senator NunN. How many times did you deal with him personally?

Mr. Kuck. About five times, sir.

Senator Nuyn. On marihuana exclusively?

Mr. Kucr. Marihusnn, some guns. I belisve that was just the
occasion, some marihuana and some guns.

Senator Nuny. Were you buying guns from him or selling?

Mr. Krok. Noj; I was buying guns from him.

Senator Nuny. Did he bring them from Atlanta? ,

Mr. Kuox. Yes; but he didif’t bring them. I bought them in
Atlanta, brought them back to Miami.
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Senator Nunn. Were those legal gun transactions?

Mr. Kuck. No, illegal. They were stolen guns out of Atlanta.

Senator Nunn. Was he a fence? Where did he get the guns?

Mr. Krcx. No; I had no idea where he received the guns.

Senator Nun~. Did you ever swap marihuana for guns or were
they strictly deals for cash?

Mr. Kucr. Noj; it was strictly a cash deal with Mr. Williams. T
dealt with other people in Atlanta for guns. I never swapped any
marihuana for them, but T did do quite a few transactions for weapons
in Atlanta.

Senator Nunn. Who else did you deal with illegally in Atlanta
when buying guns?

Mr. Keck. Mr. McCraney, Jeff MeCraney; Blue Brilland.

Senator Nun~., How do you spell that last name?

Mr. Keex. I am not positive. I only know bhim as Blue Brilland.
There was two other fellows; we bought quite a large load of some
weapons from that T just don’t recall their names right now.

One of the gentlemen I understand is dead. He was killed by one
of the other people who was involved in the gun deal.

Senator Nunn. What kind of guns were they?

Mr. Keer. Collector’s items, automatic weapons, pistols, all the
way from hunting rifles all the way down to old antiques.

Senator NunN. Were most of them stolen?

1}41‘. Kecx. Every one of them was stolen. A collection had been
stolen.

Senator Nuxnyn. What did you do with the guns? Were you in the
business of selling them or did you want them for your own use?

Mr. Keex. No, sir. T wasn’t 1n the business of selling them ; brought
them down. They had been delivered by my arrangements to a
gentleman, Mr. Jobn Piazza, in Florida. And in fact, we used Mr.
Willlams, one of his cars that he had gotten in Atlanta, to transport
these guns.

Senator Nunn. How did Williams get the marihuana to Atlanta?
Do you know?

Mr. Keck. Yes. It was my van and my driver that drove from
Tampa to Atlanta. :

Senator Nun~. So he paid for the marihuana but you actually
delivered it for him?

Mr. Kuck. Yes. He couldn’t do much with the marihuans in
Atlanta. It was pretty bad stuff.

Senator Nunw~. That was the one time. You said you dealt with
him before?

Mr. Kuex. Yes. I dealt with him over a period of four or five
times. Another time I sold him and his partner, his partner’s name
was Thomas, his last name was Thomas—no, it was Thomas Wilsen,
if I recall now right. He has been convicted of losnsharking, dealing
in drugs; I believe in the pill market. ; -

They bought 100 pounds from me on another occasion and I
believe 25 or 50 pounds on ancther occasion.

Senator NunnN. Did you always deliver it to Atlanta.for them?

Mr. Kucr. Yes. It was always delivered from Miami to Atlanta.

Senator Nunn. In a-van? : ~
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Mr. Kzcxk. A van, trunks of automobiles. There are numerous ways
that you take, you transport marihuana; all the way from the trunk
of an automobile up to U-Haul trailers, to large trucks.

Senator Nunn, How about trains? Did you ever use trains?

Mr. Kecr. I didn’t have the occasion to use trains. But I do know
that John Piazza at one time moved quite a large load to Atlanta and
also in some place in Virginia, I believe.

Senator Nunw. On a train you mean?

Mzr. Kneox. Yes, sir.

Senator Nunn. Was that disguised in some way? How would you
cover up marihuana in train shipments?

Mr. Keck. No, sir. It was in crates. It was crated up. There are
many, many ways that drugs are transported within the United States.
They crate them, put them on the planes as machinery shipments, sent
all over the United States. They are transported in large trailers, some
of the loads are concealed, some of the loads are wide open, automobile
trunks, rental cars, It is vast, sir.

There is stuff that is being sent in at one time through Bekins
Moving & Storage out of Hawaii, was being sent to any place in the
United States that you wanted to, container supposedly to be con-
taining furniture,

It ils brought in, smuggled in in so many ways, it is so vast it is
unreal.

Senator Crmines. Tt is our understanding that at some point John
Piazza began to pressure you for the $10,000 that you borrowed from
him. As a result of that, you agreed to deliver some marihuana to
Philadelphia.

Where was that marihuana stored and how much was involved?

Mr. Keex. It was 3,700 pounds that Mr. Pilazzs and myself had a
shop off of 87th Avenue in South Miami. We opened this place on the
pretense that it was going to be to store Mr. Piazza’s vehicles which
was quite numerous. It was actually just a front to offload this stuff
and to offload the marihuana to weigh it, repack it, place it into
U-Haul trailers to be taken to Philadelphia.

T took on that particular occasion 3,300 pounds. I drove this par-

ticular load myself in a U-Haul trailer. T bought some furniture and,
used furniture, and covered the load. That disguised it.
_ Also I had set up inside of it that if anyone opened the doors, I had
deodorizing things that squirted periodically inside the car, actually
the pickup truck that I towed the U-Haul in, so it would deodorize
the smell of the marihuana.

I drove that 3,300 pounds to Philadelphia, delivered it to Mr.
Parrotta.

u Se?ator Curups. How much money did Parrotta give you at that
ime

Mr. Kuck. A couple thousand dollars at that specific meeting.
‘That was just more or less for my expenses of getting there and until
we started to break the loads down, break the load down and grade
it and then bring his people in to buy it.

He proceeded to, I believe, approximately, he at that time I think,
gave me around $100,000, sir.

Senator Cuies. After that you took another load {o Philadelphia,
some 2,800 pounds. To whom did you deliver that load?
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Mr. Kucx. T delivered that to Mr. Parrotta again at a different
location. The first time I dropped it, I dropped it at Jules Krenzel's
house while his mother and Tather were conveniently out of town. They
were paid money to leave the house by Mr. Parrotta. They used that
as a stash house.

The second time T delivered it to New Iope, Pa., which is a suburb
of Philadelphia, to Lenny Parrotta’s cousin, sir.

Senator CriLes. You were told to take 1,000 pounds?

Mr. Keck. Yes. I was instructed by Mr. Piazza with alot of reluc-
tance on my part to deliver a partial part of thisload to New York to a
Pat Tamarro and a Joe Curly, which were at that time, had been
down to Florida to Mr. Piazza's home and they had alse been to the
racetrack, called a vacetrack, with Mr, Piazza. Pat Tamarro was work-
ing at that time as a strong-arm for Mr. Piazza and he told me to de-
liver this 1,000 pounds, but Joe Curly was stuck, to the sharksin
Philadelphia for $50,000 and he needed some help.

Senator CuiLes. You mean the loan sharks were into him?

Mr. Keck. Yes. It was into Jerry Cwrly supposedly for $50,000,
-and they were pressing him very hard for the $50,000.

Senator CurLes. Who is Pasquale Tamarro? ,

Mr. Keck. Pasquale Tamarro is an ex-New York City policeman
that was throwed out of the department for selling information, He is a
strong-arm man for anybody that wants to use him in the mobs in
New York. He was 8 union organizer in New Jersey.

Senator Cuires. Who is Joe Curly Tataglia? )

Mr. Kzcx. Joe Curly Tataglia is the other party in this matter. He is
another one that is used in many things, enforcer, supposedly hit man,
along with Pat Tamarro.

They are both supposedly hit men. .

Senator Cmitms. Describe the events involving your delivery to
Tamarro and Tataglia,

Mr. Keck. It took a course of the better part of & day; when Isay a
day, sir, dwing, from around 10 o’clock in the morning until around
3 o’clock in the alternoon. Mr. Tamarro kept changing the location
where he wanted me to deliver this marihuana. I knew there was
something wrong at that point, and I had made many phone calls to
Mr. Piazza, arguing with him that I didn’t want to take this stuff
there because New York people are known to be just rip offs.

I had a dead fear of New York City. I didn’t want to go into the
city no place.

Mr. Piazza kept insisting that; why should these fellows want to be,
to do anything, that they were part of us.

Finally, we settled on an agreement in New Jersey. They told me the
directions on how to get there. They told me to come up Route 9 in
New Jersey, which at that time was quite tore up and it was a lot of
barricades on it.

I, using my extra sense that I have, decided that that wasn’t the
plan of attack that I was going to go to the spot that they asked me
to go to. Instead of going up this highway, I went above the immediate
location {rom another point and drove into this diner coming south
on the road that I was supposed to be going north on.

I find out later that if I hadn't made that decision on my own, that
the original plan was for them to take me out on that ride up there and
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never show up in front of Mr. Tamarro or Joe Curly. This way there
would be no connection that I had delivered the load to them.

Senator Caires. So they tried to hijack the load on the way before
you got there?

Mr. Keck. Yes. Correct. This was their plan. This never worked
out that way because I just out thought them. After I stopped and
met them, they told me that everything was all right, and that I
didn’t need a gun with me. I had a gun in the truck, sir.

I said, fine, let’s gzo make a call. We went inside. I calied Mr. Piazza.
I told him instantly that I had delivered the load, that it was out of
my hands, and it belonged to them now.

They had a conversation on the phone, Mr. Tamarro, John Piazza.
He acknowledged that I did receive, that he did receive the 1,000
pounds that I was delivering to him.

At that point, we come back in, sit down, we ate. And {rom that
conversation they told me that they wanted me to drive the 1,000
pounds to their stash liouse. I said under no circumstances. It is in
your hands, you take it from here.

We walked out of the restaurant, and instead of me walking to my
left, which is where my truck was parked with the U-Haul trailer,
I—their vehicle was parked at the diner on the right side coming oub
and they talked me into coming around that way with them. They
would drive me around to my vehicle.

So I didn’t think nothing of it, because they were supposed to be the
strong people, you know, toughies. As we proceeded to go around, a
car pulled up and {four to five gentlemen got out and I, paying no
attention, because I am talking to Mr. Tamarro, Mr. Curly. The
next thing I know, sir, I am hit behind the head and moved around
and shoved into Mr. Curly’s rental automobile.

They conveniently made sure that I got in the middle so that M.
Cuily was on my left, Mr. Tamarro was on my right.

There was a %Iot of sereaming and shouting; guns, and they kept
hollering that, watch out for the guy in the middle. You know, I
am not supposed to b the bad guy. These two guys on either my left
or right are the bad guys.

They are not seemed to be worrying about them, they are worried
about me. They tock us for a ride, told us to keep our eyes closed;
if we opened them, they were going to shoot us.

They also said that if they kept screaming where is the money,
where is the money—they had thought that by dropping off the
previous 1,800 pounds that I had the money in my possession. That
15 not the way marihuana transactions are done.

Most things are done, and everything is front. These people didn’t
know that. When, I say front, you drvop the load off; you come back a
few days later; you start picking up moneys.

They took us for a nice ride and kept insisting that I was going for a
naildown, where they were going to blow me away.

At that poiut, I realized that Pat Tamairo and Joe Curly were
involved in this ripoff.

Istarted putting two and two together, and it just come up that they
were definitely involved by the way they were acting.

Senator Crines. They were only threatening you, they weren’t
threatening them.
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Mr. Keck. No. They supposedly hit Pat Tamarro. Pat Tamarro
cot in an argument with them, was saying some pretty nasty things
to them, arguing back and forth.

Supposedly the gentleman that was doing all the screaming in the
passenger’s seat of the vehicle slapped him with a gun, hit him in the
face with it.

Later on, there was absolutely no mark on his face. If you are hit
with a weapon, you are going to come up with at least a rosy cheek.
Pat Tamarro had nothing on his face. They were only really threaten-
ing me.

Joe Curly kept asking for his pills that supposedly he needed for his
heart. He felt like he was scared, he was going to have a heart attack;
kept telling me if there is any money, please give it to them, I don’t
want to die. Just ridiculous things he was saying.

At that point I was no longer scared because I knew that John
Piazza knew that I had delivered the stuff and they were with me.
They would have to kill all three of us.

I couldn’t say if these two guys were involved in the ripoff.

Senator Cuines. What happened then?

Mr. T eck. They eventually drove us back o another vestauvant,
dropped us out of the car, took off in Joe Curly’s car. We went in the
restaurant, and I was at that time, after the scene was over, I became
quite rattled. And all I wanted to do was get out of the area.

We got a taxicab, from that restaurant, and went to the original
restaurant where they had pulled the ripoff and my vehicle was sitting
there with the trailer. They stole the weapon that I had in the car.
They stole my driver’s license. They also stole approximately, around
$2,800 that I had on my person. Also, Joe Curly’s car was there.

Senator Curnes. How about the marihuana?

Mr. Kecx. No, sir. It was all gone, But when people in New York
do a ripoft, or any place does & ripoff, they don’t bring your vehicles
back. There had to be some reason that they brought them back.

Senator Crines, So the vehicle was there, but they had taken it
somewhere, unloaded the marihuana?

Mr. Kuck. Yes, brought it back. I then proceeded in, naturally
went right to the phone. And I called Mr, Piazza; told him what had
transpired. He started screaming to me on the phone, you know what
T've got to do, you know what 1’ve got to do; he is screaming at me,
now I've got to hit someone.

I told him I didn’t want to hear it; that all I was, was the mule
delivering this stuff at this particular point. He also kept bringing
up Santo; Santo’s got to find out, Santo has to know.

Senator Cuines. Who is Santo:that he was mentioning?

Mr. Kecx. From other prior conversations that I had with. Mr.
Piazza, he had many times told me that he was involved with Santo
Trafficante in a roundabout way.

Senator CriLms, In what kind of way did he say he was involved
with Santo?

Mr. Keck. He said his uncle, Fred Sabella, had connections with
Skooph down here which is, I believe, Mr. Indelicato, and he said
that he had received funds from him at times. He had done things
through him that it was his—in other words

Senator Cuinus. He received funds {rom who now?
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Mr. Kuex, Mr. Traflicante, and that also he worked down here
under his protection and that Santo would get to the bottom of this
situation, this ripofl of 1,000 pounds.

Apparently, {from the conversations later on he told me that the
people that originally owned the marihuana, because it was fronted
{rom offshore smuggling people; everybody had to pay up to the man
down here; insinuated the man was Santo. Naturally, I always took
it to be Santo Trafficante.

Senator Cmines. When you say the marilivana was fronted and
you take it all the way back to the offshore, explain again. Daes
fronted mean that somebody owns it originally, they sort of sell it
on consignment, they get their money as the other people start sell-
ing it?

Mr. Krok. Yes. Let me explain thut whole realm of thing to you,
if you would like. Most of your marihuana that comes from South
America or actually any country, they take—there is no money
changes hands. If the people in South America have trust in you, they
deliver it to a big conglomerate here, we will say, then people turn
around, The only way to move that volume of marihuana, you know,
when you talk 25,000-, 50,000-pound loads of marihuana or any drug
{or that matter in large quantities, it is given to you, to the main dis-
tributor, the main distributor gives it out to his large distributors, his
large distributors give it out to people that can do the 1,000 pounds
or the 500 pounds or so for them.

So it is a long chain of events that come around. It all starts in
South America. It is brought up here on freighters, we will say, it is
offloaded. There is no money actually changes hands—very, very
little at that given point.

Most of the money, as the load starts coming back, the money
comes back; it is filtered through banks, Tt is cleaned, laundered; 1t
is sent to people in Venezuela through banks, Panama, Mexico City.
It is just filtered all over the place to feed the money back. The money
is not handed dirvectly to anyone. It is well taken care of.

hS?mtor CarLes. Where was it your impression that Santo fit into
this

Mr. Keex. Santo apparently was [rom what, to my understanding,
was that he had to—anything that was done in this area he had to be
the one that was responsible. In other words, he was the man that
said you could do it, somewhere, somehow. You just didn’t have a
large group of people doing things and they would let you get away
with it. They just don’t go for that. They must get their taste of the
money. You gob to pay alms to these people.

‘c‘aorclls}?tor Nuxn. I{)ave you heard the term “Rabbi” used in that
regar

Ir. Kuex. Yes. A Rabbi is a person that you speak to, you know,
he is the boss and you must go to him with all your problems or what
you are going to do, how you are going to do it.

Senator Nun~. Was that the relationship Piazza had with Santo?

Mr. Knck. I don’t believe so, sir, not directly. I think from my
opinion, my opinion of the thing is that his actual direct contact
would have been a Mr. Fred Sabella which is deceased now, and then
it would have been Skootch Indelicato.




673

Senator Nux~. So he wasn’t dealing directly with Santo in your
opinion?

Mr. Kzex, To my opinion, no, sir; I don’t think he was.

Senator CurLEs. But he did say over the telephone that night that
Santo was going to have to know about this?

Mr. Kecx. Yes. He related that two or three times along with
someone who have to be killed over this situation.

Senator CriLEs. Did you ever see Piazza with Santo Trafficante?

Mz, Kuex. No, sir; I did not.

Senator CriLes, I know a lot transpired immediately subsequent to
this with regard to your hiding out for a week or two. When and why
did you return to Florida?

Mr. Kmcex. Mr. Piazza called me on the phone on numerous occa-
sions alter this thing, told me what was—how the situation was
sbanding at that time. He told me that something had happened, it
was very urgent that I get back to Miami to do something and I
was the only one that could be trusted to do it.

He didn’t elaborate on the phone at that given time when I was in
Philadelphia.

1 flew back to Miami and had the occasion to go to my home and
pick up some newspapers and seen that there was a murder,

Senator CrHitEs, Did you carry any money with you?

Mr. Keex. Yes, I did. Approximately around $175,000, maybe
$200,000.

Senator CHines. Where did you gei that money?

Mr. Kuex. From Mr, Parrotts in Philadelphia, some people in
Michigan had delivered some to me. It was like the initial start of
payment of the original load that I had taken, the first 3,300 pounds
that T had taken up.

Senator CrrLEs, Go ahead with what you were saying when you
returned home,

Mr. Kueg, Yes, sir. I got home; my wile had saved quite a few
newspapers, which she always did when I was out of town. I happened
to pick up the newspaper and read about this particular murder that
Mr, Plazza had told me was going to happen.

The reason for the murder he had stated to me and my own thinking
of this, too, also, sir, was that he ¢idn’t want the original people to
find out who got this 50-some hundred pounds of marihuana, That
person was the go-betswveen, between the original group of people that
received it from the offload people, the people that brought it up in
freighters, and I have to watch, I am being very skeptical here.

Senator NunN. We understand that. We know this is an open case.
We appreciate that. )

Mr. Kuck. Yes. I am trying to hedge around this thing.

And that he would have to cut that connection off because at that
time, he didn’t have the {unds to pay. Apparently, the reason he didn’t
have the funds, he had owed these people quite a few dollars from
provious loads that he hadn’t fully paid for and he was in a bad position
right at that time, because he had started into the racehorse business.
He was just spending money hand over foot. S¢ he would have to take
this person out of the picture.

Senator Crres. I think that is far enough. We won't go any further
with that.
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Let’s turn to the period from March to June 1975. It is our under-
standing that you made numerous trips back and forth to Philadelphia,
collecting money for the marihuana which you delivered on these two
occasions. Is that correct?

Did you make a number of trips?

Mr. Kok, Yes, sir; numerous times,

Senator CuiLes. About how many trips and involving what amount
of money?

Mr. Kuek. We are talking a couple million dollars total, probably,
for previous things, the 5,800 we will say or whatever it was, I believe;
33 and 28 would be 61 for 6,100 pounds.

Senator Curres. How did you transport this money?

Mr. Krcex., Mostly in attaché cases. I took it in over the shoulder
bags, I took it in helmet bags for race helmets, and just walked on the
plane with it.

Tt is very simple.

Senator CuiLes. Did you have any hair-raising experiences?

Mz, Krox. Yes, sir. I had a couple with the amounts of maney that I
was carrying. For instance, I was walking into the Philadelphia air-
port; there are certain ways that you lay your luggage down at that
time that it wouldn’t show what was in the case, if 1t was laying down
flat. The screen just took the overall picture of it and it didn’t show
that there was any metal or anything and they just put it through.

This particular time someone turned it up as it was going through. T
was stopped on the other side and they asked me. was it lead lined.
I told them no, it wasn’t. They said would—there was two attache’
cases—they asked me would I be interested in showing themn what was
inside. I said, well, sure I would, but I would like to go in the room on
the side and show you,

We went into a room, I popped open the one suitcase. It was full of
money, It was thick with money. At that time I proceeded to give
them a story that I was going to Qcala to the race farms o buy race-
horses and I presented them with a card that said “JB-3 Racing”
on it.

That was sufficient for the officer, because he was just an ordinary
guard in an airport. I don’t think he really had the full knowledge of
police authority which, if he had been a policeman, I am sure he
would have went into a little more detail.

At another time I had it wrapped in rubberbands. They delivered
it to me. It was in packages. We will say $5,000 packages. It was
wrapped in rubberbands and when it went through, it looked like
dynamite because of the rubberbands helding these round, circular
packages of money.

At that time I had disclosed myself again and gone through the same
procedure of telling them that T was on the way to Ocala to buy
racehorses.

Senator CHines, So twice you opened it up, showed it was full of
money?

Mr. Keox. Yes. There are two occasions that I am telling you about
that come to my recollection right now.

Senator Cuines. Did you turn all of the money over to John Piazza?

Mr. Krex. Yes, I di(f.

Senator CraiLes. Where did you keep all of this money?
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Mr. Keck. Just anyplace, everyplace, He was very haphazard with
money. He had no consideration for money. There is many things that
happened with money; for instance, one time I picked up the El Ca-
mino, the window was down. They had problems with the window
going up and down at the Redland Country Club at Homestead.

As T was driving the vehicle, I hit the brakes and going around a
corner I had fo hit the brakes real fast. A bag flew out {rom under the
seat with $47,000 in it.

He made the statement to me when I chewed him out about the
money; he sald I had completely forgot it was—I put that there a
couple of months ago. He kept this money in safes, attechd enses that
he carried with him. He frequently displayed his wealth,

Senator Curues. What is the largest amount of money you have ever
seen or handled while working for Piazza?

Mr. KEck. At one spot?

Senator Cuines. Yes.

Mr. Kzex. Couple million dollars.

Senator CmiLes. In cash?

Mr. Kecx. Yes, sir, all cash. I have never seen nothing but cash in
dope transactions. There is no such thing as checks.

Senator Curizes. Mr. Keck, it is our understanding that at some
point John Piazza became involved in cocaine deéaling. Describe for us
how this came about in the first such transactions vou know about.

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir. We got into the cocaine business. As things went
on, I became more of a trusted person with John Piazza. Mr. Piazza
trusted me more than he trusted his own family and his brother, his
mother, or his father. -

I knew of a couple fellows that had originally worked for Mr, Piazza.
One fellow’s name was Jack Mullenix and the other fellow’s name was
Michael Santocante. Jack Mullenix is a fugitive right now and Michael
Santocante is in o Federal institution right now.

They told me that they had 1 pouncr of cocaine, that they needed
to get rid of it and it was the last of 1 pound that they had done.
I told them that I would be, I had somebody that was interested in
buying it. This was with John Piazza knowing what was going on,
hecause John knew everything that svas going on between him and I.

T tried to set up o deal that I would buy this pound of cocaine from
him. In the meantime, back and forth on the phone, they decided to
{front it to another fellow and this fellow got arrested with selling it
hand to hand to o DEA agent.

They got very scared, {elt this man was going to kick back on them
and say, well, he had got it from them. They called me on the phone
and told me that they had & 55-gram rock which is one large massive
piece of cocaine which is very rare that you see that big of a rock.

Senator Curnes. What is rare about that?

Mr. Knok. Most of the cocaine, when it comes from over there, it
is in rock form but the rocks are not that large, 55 grams. From the
way it is handled, transported, they have a tendency to hreak down,
come apart, geb broke. )

Senator Cuinms. A lot of times when it is broken down it has
actually been cut, too? .

Mr. Kner. Yes. Well, that is o complete other issue, sir, of cutting
cocaine. There is a process. There is & press that they have that can
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make any type, here in the States, if someone wants a soft rock, they
will make them soft rock. If they want flake, they can make flake
out of it. If they want shale, they can make shale. If they want large
rocks, they can make large rocks.

Then like you say, when it is cut, it is cut with many things. You
can. buy a lot of the things right over the drug counter.

Senator CarLes. There is no way, you didn’t have any additional
ﬁeelin?g that you were getting pure cocaine because it was in the rock

orm

Mr, Kuck. No, sir. T didn’t. In fact, the best cocaine is not really
reck cocaine. It is more of a shaley cocaine or flaked cocaine.

Senator Crires. Go ahead.

Mr. Kecx. T proceeded to meet these gentlemen in 8 Ramada Inn,
in a room, with a Mr. Leonard Parrotta, Jules Krenzel.

Leonard is also deceased. And we talked terms of buying this
55-gram rock. I believe, sir, I bought it for around $5,000, then sold
it to Mr. Parrotta for around $8,000.

Senator CrrLus. Who was your source in Tampa?

Mr. Keck. That comes a little later stage of this thing. I eventually
got & call from Jack Mullenix, because they were scared. They went
mto hiding. They went to Tampa to the source. The source of cocaine
was a fellow named Roy Corbin and they told me that Roy would
be interested in dealing with me direct because they wanted to stay
away from it richt now because they felt they were hot.

I flew ovar to Tampa, and T had Jules Krenze! and Leonard Parrotta
fly down {rom Philadelphia. This is a later date. Roy Corbin brought
a pound of cocaine into the room, showed it to me. I proceeded to
leave the room with the pound, take it to their room and show it to
them. They were interested to buy it. They wanted to buy it at that
time.

Mr. Corbin was selling this stuff at around $13,000. And I told
him, Mr. Parrotta, it was going to cost him $20,000. This was rela-
tively uncut cocaine. It was, had a very little cut on it, if it had any
at that time.

We consummated the deal. Mr. Parrotta and Jules Krenzel, Jules
Krenzel was just going to be the mule. He was going to take this
pound of cocaine to Philadelphia and start showing it to his people
s0 he could do more cocaine.

Roy Corbin told me that he had just an undetermined amount of
cocaine, all that T could possibly ever even think about doing.

Senator CrrLes. What is the largest amount of cocaine you have
ever seen in the possession of Roy Corbin?

Mr. Keck. I would venture to say around 50 pounds, 25 kilos, 50
kilos. It was a room, sir, that was in his grandmother’s house that
was just, the kilos of cocaine were just all over the place.

Senator Crines. When you say kilos, you mean~——

Mr. Kuex. Kilos is 2.2, sir.

Senator Caires. Kilos?

Mr. Kok, Yes; it is a kilo.

Senator CHILES. 2.2 pounds?

Mr. Krck. Yes.

Senator CurLes. Where was that?

Mr. Kuck. At his grandmother’s house.

Senator CrrLs. Was it hidden?

¥
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Mr. Krck. No, sir. It was just laying in a laundry room of his
grandmother’s. It was on shelves, just stacked up. They had it all
over inside the house.

Senator CuiLes. Did Parrotta contact you to supply him with more
cocaine?

Mr. Keck. Yes, he did. I eventually did approximately 50 pounds;
I will say, with Roy Corbin over a course of a month. I transported
this stuff by the way. I did it myself, after he started fronting me the
cocaine, sir, after a couple of deals.

I would put up to 5 poundsin an attaché case and do the same thing,
walk cn o plane with it; flew to wherever I was going; get off the plane;
and just take it and meet people and distribute it.

Senator Cmirgs. You omginally did about $1 million worth of
transactions? .

Mr. Kuck. Yes, approximately.

Senator Cmrres. Where was Roy Corbin getting his cocaine?

Mr. Kuck. Sir, he had a girl friend that he had met down here,
I remember her first name. Right off the top of my head, I know it is
Nubia, but I can’t remmember the last name.

Senator Curres. Wasit Gonzalez?

Mr, Kecex, Yes, that is it; that he had met down here in Miami
when he was on vacation. He just by accident met upon this girl.

Her father was an official in the Colombian Government and she
had told him that Roy had made these statements to me, as long
as he would stay with her, and never ask questions, he would have
accessibility to all the cocaine that he could possibly ever want as
far as sale, doing whatever.

Nubia Gonzalez, by the way, is also deceased. She was found in
New York, floating in the bay up there, in the Hudson River, I believe
1twas,

Senator Curnes. Was she murdered?

Mr. Krck. Apparently she was.

Senator CuiLEs. What is the largest amount of cocaine that you
would get from Roy Corbin at any one time?

Mr. Kmex. Five pounds, sir; approximately.

Senator CurLes. Did you always go to Tampa to pick it up?

Mr. Keck. Yes. I would fly into the Tampa Airport. I would stay
at the Tampa Airport Hotel. Mr. Corbin would call me. I would go
down the rear escalator of the hotel, get into his car.

We both had the same type suitcases or attaché cases and he would
have this cocaine in that. IHe would take me around to the front of
the airport. I would get out just like he was dropping me off.

I would grab his suitcase or attaché case, step out of the car, go in
and get my flight to wherever I was going, which would be Atlanta,
Philadelphia, numerous places on the eastern seaboard.

Senator Curums, You just carried the attaché case that contained
the cocaine through the airport again? :

Mr. Kuox. Yes, even if it was o suitcase, it was & small type suit-
case that I would carry, just carry it, like nonchalantly, like it was
luggage. You can steal more in daylight than you can in the dark.

Senator Crres. Did Corbin dry up as a source of cocaine to you?

Mr. Kucx. Yes, he did. He was so haphazard about his business that
he was being robbed blind and people were getting cocaine, not paying
for it, not only our deal, but other deals.
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_What had happened was with us, I had given, come into town one
night. I had given John Piazza $60,000 that was to be delivered to
Roy Corbin. Unbeknownst to me, because I had been doing many
things at that time for Mr. Piazza and myself, I had given John the
20, andlhe had never given it to Roy Corbin to pay for this one pick

pounds.

When I had the occasion to go back to Mr. Corbin for some more
cocaine, he told me that until he got paid for the initial $60,000, he
could not give me any more. I tried to make a deal with him at that
time, that il he fronted me more cocaine, that I would be sure to pay
him more money and he could take, you know, some of the profit
of mine back into the $60,000, because I had a ton of people that
wanted to do this cocaine.

I had sold the cocaine to people in Florida, people in Atlanta, people
in Philadelphia, and everybody was wanting it because it was ex-
tremely excellent cocaine. It was very good grade of cocaine, Now I
developed the clients, couldn’t deliver the product.

Senator Curnms. At some point, did Piazza also lose his source of
supply of marihuana?

Mr. Kuck. Yes, sir. Over the ruboff and the murder of a certain
individual, we lost the marihuana connection as far as the large
quantitios of it.

There was still small quantities from small people that we had did
business with before and it was over the orginal 1,000-pound loss
and the murder that our connection was cut off.

Mr. Srarner. Pardon me. On the cocaine dealings that you had,
during what period was that that you were dealing with Corbin?

Mr. Xeex. It was in, roughly, I would say the summer of 1975.
Sir, I am pretty bad on dates and especially right now.

Mr. StaTLER. It was over a relatively short period?

Mr. Krck. Yes, it was relatively short period.

Mr. Starusr. Was it Plazza at the outset who was giving you
directions to deal with Corbin, or did you bring Corbin to his
attention?

Mr. Knck. I actually cultivated Roy Corbin through Jack Mullenix
which, through a roundabout way, John Mullenix preceded me with
John Piazza. He had been before me with Mr. Piazza.

Mr. Statrer. So you weren’t just an employee of Mr. Piazza.
You were something of an independent operator who would bring
about deals yourself?

Mr. Kuck. He was actually supposed to be. I was a partner of Mr.
John Piazza.

My, StarLErR. What was the nature of the financial agreement that
you had with Mr. Piazza?

Mr. Kucx. We were supposed to be a 60-40 split. It never worked
out that way because I felt T didn’t need nowheres near the amounts
of money that Mr. Piazza needed to keep my image. I kept a low
profile. Mv. Piazza kept a very high profile. I have seen myself bring
him $100,000 and toke $10,000 out of that 100 and give him the rest.

T just didn’t need that kind of money because I wasn't really inter-
ested in it.

Mr. SratLer. How much money did you make from the Corbin
cocaine transactions?
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Mr. Krck. How much money did I make off of that? I would prob-
ably say around $50,000.

Mr. SraTrer. That would vepresent 40 percent of the total amount?

Mzr. Xeck, No, nowheres near it. As I said before, sir, John Plazza
and myself had a completely different lifestyle of living. I would buy
o Volkswagen, John Piazza would buy o Ferrari. I would buy a gold
ring, John Piazza would buy o 5 carat diamond ring. It was just a
vast difference in our lifestyles.

Mr. 8rarLer. So if you got $50,000 he probably got several hundred
thousand dollars?

Mr, Krex. Yes, siv. T would venture to say so; yes, sir.

Mr. Srarner. Were there other kinds of transactions that you
brought to his attention? In other words, were you more of an inde-
pendent operator rather than someone who took orders from him?

Mr, Keck. Well, sir, when you are partuers, we are both bringing
transactions together and sitting down talking about them. I felt that
I was on his level. I felt, I was not only on his level, John Piazza
really didn’t know the business.

Mr. StarLer. Did not?

Mr. Xecx. Did not, none of the business. He was a highflier, had
connections with some very strong people. )

Mr. StaTtrLeEr. At the outset it was he that brought you into the
business?

Mr, Krex. Yes, it was.

Mr. SrarLer. Yet you learned the business better than he did?

Mr. Kecx. Well, sir, they claim I have a very good street sense of
business. Illegitimate business, which I am not proud of.

Mz, Srarner. Does this go partly back o your fencing operation in
Philadelphia?

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir. I was raised on the streets in Philadelphia. My
parents never had that much money, and I had been around many,
many things.

Mr. Sratrer. Was narcotics new to you when you came to the
Miami area?

Mr. Ksck. No, I had seen narcotics, not to any extent. I had
never done any narcotics; I had never smoked anything. At one time
I took speed to work.

Mr, SraTLER. I am less concerned with your individual habits than
your dealings. When you were in Philadelphia, did you have dealings
m narcotics?

Mr. Kzeck. No, sir; no transactions.

My, SraTLER. So Piazza really brought you into that?

Mr. Kecg. Yes.

Mr. Srarier. You developed contacts of your own down here?

Mr. Kecxk. Yes, sir, though a lot of them came through Mr. Piazza.
But what happens there is they can’t maybe deal with John. They
didn’t like his ways of dealings, how he would handle transactions.

My, Srarner. Because he was untrustworthy?

Mr., Kscx. He was very untrustworthy. He would rip you off as
quick as look at you. Get money from you, never deliver.

. Mr. Starrer. Was his flambayance a problem with those that you
egan-
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Mr. Kzex. Yes. Mr. Piazza always felt he was a star. He wanted
to be always in the limelight. He wanted to be always just on out
front with everything, a brageart. He just liked the limelight.

He was on television for being the most eligible bachelor; they
wrote an article in the paper on him. He just, he lived out front. I
lived a low profile; he lived a high piofile.

Mr. SraTLER. Were there people who came to you because of that
flamboyance on Piazza’s part, who didn’t want to deal with him, but
just wanted to deal directly with you?

Mr. Xrcx. Yes, sir; that is correct. They felt more comfortable
with me. They knew that when I told them something I tried to live
by it, if I told them it was a set figure on & particular product, that is
what they were getting; they knew that I wasn’t in any way; way,
shape, or form was I going to set them up in the position where they
were going to lose their money.

Mr, StarrEr. In situations like that, where they didn’'t want to
deal with Piazza, did you take them as individual clients without
bringing Mr. Piazza into the picture?

Mr. Krck. On occasions, yes, I did. They knew that Mr. Piazza
owned the stuff because his top—his name would always come up in
the topic of conversation. In roundabout ways, when it came right
down to the nitty-gritty on a lot of things, I would always call Johnny
and talk to him about certain things.

Il I was out of town; if not, I would go see him and we would get
the problem resolved.

Then he would let me go back to handle certain people. It was
ﬁertzﬁn people that he would handle and certain people that I would

andle.

Senator Cuines. Let’s move forward now and try to focus on the
calendar year 1975.

I believe you told the staff that in approximately January 1975
you and John Piazza were involved in a transaction regarding mari-
huana from Jamaica. Would you explain to us the circumstances of
that first transaction?

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir. That was, I believe—did you say early in 1975?

Senator Cuires. I think so; January 1975,

Mr. Xuox. Yes; this stems again, sir, from the original deceased
party that was murdered. That is where we got the first Jamaican
marihuana. There is all types of marihuana. You have all over the
world, you have got marihuana being cultivated. The Jamaican
marihunana is a relatively poor grade if it is commercial Jamaican.
Commercial is just commercially grown; it is not cultivated properly;
it is not treated properly; it is cut too soon, so forth,

We had about an 800-pound thing that originally was given to
Roy Corbin, Mr. Roy Corbin couldn’t do the product because the
product was so inferior. It was trash. It looked like hay. Then a
gentleman come down from Georgia that had known John Piazza.
They had been busted together in Texas on a Mexican marihuana
transaction, I believe. He had just got out of jail.

He came down, talked to John Piazza, John Piazza was going to
help him get back into business. At this point, I can’t remember the
gentleman’s name. Anyhow, we fronted this marihuana to him.
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Apparently he flew it to the Atlanta section of Georgia; it was up in
Georgia somewheres, Augusta or Atlanta.

It got busted by law enforcement agencies and he lost it. He had
told us a couple different stories about this marihuana. John felt
that he had ripped it off of us because for the simple reason that this
fellow, Barry—his name is starting to come to me—felt that Barry
Had in his head that for the 2 years or whatever he did incarcerated
for this particular thing that John and him, by the way, got busted
on and John didn’t get no time out of it. He got probation—that
Johnny owed him something for the time he did. John felt that he
ripped this 800 pounds off us.

At a later date, we went looking for this gentleman. John claimed
he owed $106,000 for this 800 pounds. Jamaican marilwana is very
cheap compared to Colombian or anything else. We never ran across
the individual. The individual, to my knowledge, has never paid for
this original 800 pounds.

Senator Cmires. Was there an occasion in 1976 when you were
involved in a shipment of marihuana to Philadelphia?

Mr. Kuck. Yes. I was involved in a lot of shipments of marthuana,
to Philadelphia. If you are speaking of the Jamaican marihuana

Senator BHILES. Jamaican marihuana, yes.

Mr. Keck. Yes. We received 300, 400, 500 pounds—it really evades
me just exactly how much—irom a Mr. David Brazel of Miami, Fla.
He had related to me that he had received this marihuana from a

group in Jamaica called the Ching group. The Ching group is an
infamous group of people in the islands that just have massive access
to a lot of Jamaican marihuana, and they have actually access to a
lot of marihuana of all types.

He had told me that he had set up a durmmy receiving fpoin‘u, 9
front, to receive this stuff that was being shipped in in loads of lumber
that were banded up, and it was inside these loads of lumber.

He told me that they would pick it up at the island, I think it is
Dodge Island, on a flatbed trailer, have 1t delivered to a specific job
site, they would unload this lumber; of course, they were not interested
in the lumber. They were interested in what was on the side, which
was marihuana.

He delivered, like I say I am not sure of the exact amount, but I
know it was 300 pounds, maybe in excess of that.

We proceeded to put the stuff, John Piazza, myself, and Rhett
Zambito, proceeded to cut these bales. They were quite large bales.
I would say they were like 100-pound bales, which js—this is extremely
large, a bale of marihuana—would cut these bales in half, stuck them
in the trunk of a vehicle which happened to belong to me. We got
Rhett Zambito’s wife to drive this marihuana to Philadelphia.

Senator Curngs. Who was Rhett Zambito? '

Mr. Kgck. Rhett Zambito started actually out working with John
Piazza and myself as & mechanic. After I left the Piazza organization,
he started to do relatively the same type of thing that I was doing
for Mr. Piazza. Mr. Piazza became very loose under the influence of
tremendous amounts of cocaine, and I proceeded to leave the group.

Mr. Zambito went to work for him as his muscle, bodyguard. He
was in o little different position than I was. I was never Mr. Piazza’s
musele or bodyguard. He is now deceased, also.
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Senator Cries. In 1975 or 1976, your role in the Piazza organiza-
tion shifted that you were no longer primarily involved as distributor
of narcotics?

Mr. Kmck. That is right.

Senator CurLes. How did that role shift? What did you do?

Mr. Krck. Mr. Piazza and I started arguing over moneys that he
had parlayed people out of. I could never ses the sense of it. There
was enough money to be made in the drug business; you didn’t have
to steal from people. We would get into frequent arguments concern-
ing ripoffs, people that he owed money to, just on many occasions, sir.

He decided that I was too, I had too much knowledge just to let me
walk away. So he had to do something with me. So he put me as run-
ning some legitimate businesses that we were trying to get started
at that time.

Senator Cuires. What kind of Lusinesses did you run or buy or
develop from Piazza?

Mr, Krck. Sir, we started to, we were trying to get 2 Honda motor-
cycle dealership, Honda car and motorcycle. We bought a building in
Homestead, Fla. We opened it up primarily to start as a speed shop,
parts and equipment for race cars. 1%7‘7@ did, in fact, get the dealership
arranged with Honda. Mr. Piazza put up a phony $50,000 in the
bank. He was always manipulating bank moneys and so forth.

He put up a $50,000 check, and when they called the check col-
lateral, you needed the $50,000 in the bank. He put up some mort-
gages and things like that that he had manipulated.

We started to open this Honda agency and motorcycles, cars, build-
ing race cars, and so forth.

Senator CrrLes. Up until that time it is correct to say that the role
of Piazza’s organization was sort of that as a middleman, between the
supplier and the distributor? Would that be correct?

Mr. Kuck. Between his supplier and the people on the street, yes.
We were actually like a distributor. We were actually middlemen;
yes, sir.

Senator Cuires. At some point did Piazza desire to expand and
develop his own sources of cocaine and maribuans outside of the
country?

Mr. Knck. Yes; he had always besn locking for the bigger con-
nection outside, always trying to buy people, step on peuple, things
like that nature.

Senator CurLes. Would you describe some of the actions that re-
ferred to this kind of desire of Piazza’s?

Mr. Keck. Yes, sir. He brought in some people from New York
and had some sitdowns with people here and people out of New York.
He was going right by the distributors of cocaine. He decided to fly
out of the country and fly to South America and see some people in
South America, which was aborted. They just never made it there.

He also got involved with some planes. We had bought a plane
eartier. We had bought a C-46 and it was at the Fort Lauderdale
Airport. It was getting repairs done to that, looking to fly out of the
country to pick up our own large loads from connections directly in
South America.

Senator Curres. What could you buy marihuana for in Colombia
at that time?
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Mr. Krcr. At that time about $50 to $75.

Senator Caires. It was costing you what in the States; approxi-
mately $2007

Mr. Xecx. No, sir. At one time we were probably paying like $150
a pound for it. It had risen to approximately $200 a pound.

Senator CurLes. Double in the States?

Mr. Kugr. Yes; more than double. It was all fronted to you. So it
was actually no outlay of money. You were in between. It was just a
matter of getting your source and then selling it, paying for it, and it
was just & manipulation of moneys.

Senator CuiLes. I understand there was an original attempt to
make a trip to Colombia to meet the supplier at the source.

Mr. Xrer. Yes, sir. That is true. Mr. Robert Ellrich—no, sir. T
am ahead of myself. We originally set up a flight down in a small plane
that was leased from a south Florida airline company, leasi